
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 4, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE,

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.G.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
10 o'clock a.m. in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building,
Senator Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Glass, Adams (substitute
for Barkley and proxy for Costigan), JSTorbeck, Townsend, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; George S.
Franklin, Wallace P. Zachry, Warren Leslie, Walter G. Dunnington,
Clifton Murphy, John T. Cahill, and Bernhard Knollenberg, counsel
for Dillon, Read Co.; Root, Clark, Buckner & Ballantine, George
H. Murphy of counsel, counsel for United States & Foreign Securi-
ties Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. You may
proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY BESUMED OF CLARENCE DILLON, OF DILLON, BEAD
&C0.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dillon, if you would like, you might come up a
little closer toward this end of the table.

Mr. DILLON. I should be glad to do so because by reason of the
unusual use of my voice on yesterday I am a little hoarse this
morning.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Did you have something you wanted to
say before we began with the hearing?

Mr. DILLON. Here arc some charts that were not physically at-
tached to committee exhibit no. 2-A that we handed in on yesterday.
They were loose, and if I might hand them in now I should be glad
to do so. They are just charts referred to in that exhibit.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Let me see them.
Mr. DILLON. They are simply in connection with that exhibit, in

regard to the security companies operations. They show the fluctua-
tions in the stock-exchange operations.

Mr. PECORA. Isn't that a fact made clear or alluded to in the
textual part of your statement that was offered to the subcommittee
on yesterday ?

Mr. DILLON. That is true, but that statement refers to the charts.
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Mr. PECORA. I t will be somewhat difficult to reproduce these graphs
or charts in the printed record. And there is no question being
raised as to the manner of operation of the portfolio of the invest-
ment trusts. So this would simply be, perhaps, a bit superfluous and
unnecessary and would encumber the record, unless there is some
special point you want to make with them. These charts are nu-
merous, some 14 or 16 of them. You could tell the subcommittee
through the medium of your oral testimony the salient features if
you wanted to demonstrate them.

Mr. DILLON. There are no salient features, but there are certain
figures in that statement and reference is made in the statement to the
charts. There is nothing else.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU might say for the record orally what the
charts show.

Mr. DILLON. We are perfectly willing to drop that matter if you
prefer.

Mr. PECORA. I will look over these charts during the recess, and
perhaps I can bring out the important features that you want
brought out, by questions propounded to you.

Mr. DILLON. They only show the changes in stock market prices.
The management of the investment trust thinks there may be some
advantage to them to have them in the record rather than just the
averages.

The CHAIRMAN. I t is very difficult for the Government Printing
Office to reproduce these graphs or charts.

Mr. DILLON. Well, we are perfectly willing to have you handle
them in any manner you like.

Mr. PECORA. I will look them over during the recess.
Mr. DILLON. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Dillon, in offering to the public for sub-

scription the 250,000 shares of the first preferred stock of United
States & Foreign Securities Corporation, back in 1924: Who pre-
pared or who caused to be prepared the circular or prospectus which
accompanied that public offering.

Mr. DILLON. That was prepared by Dillon, Eead & Co. No; I
am wrong about that. That was prepared by the security com-
pany, but Dillon, Read & Co. organized the security company.

Mr. PECORA. Which member was it who prepared it? In other
words, was it prepared by a member of the personnel of Dillon, Eead
& Co.

Mr. DILLON. May I ask for the details? I do not remember that
for it was nine years ago.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. DILLON. They will look that up and see if we have any rec-

ords to show it. I do not think they are prepared by any one person.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent was circulation given in connection

with this offer to the investing public of this prospectus or adver-
tisement ?

Mr. DILLON. The advertisement was made in the newspaper. I
do not know which one, the New York Times, and

Mr. PECORA. The prospectus?
Mr. DILLON. The prospectus was used I think as prospectuses are

usually used.
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Mr. PECORA. Among whom were copies of the prospectus dis-
tributed?

Mr. DILLON. I shall have to inquire.
Mr. PECORA. All fight.
Mr. DILLON (after inquiring of associate). We have no record

of that. I .should say that they were distributed to that syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. That is, to the participants in the selling syndicate?
Mr. DILLON. I should assume that is so.
Mr. PECORA. And not distributed to the general public?
Mr. DILLON. By us, not to, the general public, no; excepting the

people that bought stock. They saw the circular.
Mr. PECORA. HOW can you say that the people who bought the

stock saw the circulars?
Mr. DILLON. Well, I would naturally assume that.
Mr. PECORA. If the circulars as printed by Dillon, Eead & Co. were

sent to the dealers, the 300 or more dealers who composed the selling
syndicate ?

Mr. DILLON. I assume that they used the circulars to sell the
stocks.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean that they caused reprints to be made of the
circulars for distribution among their clients and customers ?

Mr. DILLON. That I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. That is what I am trying to get at now, Mr. Dillon,

what the general routine is by which these offerings are made to the
public.

Mr. DILLON (after conferring with associates). Mr. Pecora, I do
not believe that there is a reprint. I think as a general rule the
managers print a lot of these circulars and distribute them.

Mr. PECORA. TO the selling syndicate, to the dealers ?
Mr. DILLON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you understand that to be the general routine or

custom by which these offerings are made to the public ?
Mr. DILLON. That is our general routine and custom.
Mr. PECORA. Does that correspond with the routine and custom

adopted by other investment bankers to your knowledge?
Mr. DILLON. AS far as I know; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Was this advertisement published anywhere else

except in New York —New York Times, for instance? Does it go to
the other parts of the country?

Mr. DILLON. I should think so, Senator. I will inquire as to where
this particular one was. I think it was published in the principal
cities, like Chicago, and so forth.

Mr. PECORA. Published on more than one date?
Mr. DILLON. NO ; I should think the advertisement appears ,on one

day. It may have appeared on two days. Generally just once.
Sometimes it appears morning and evening and sometimes evening
and the following morning.

Mr. PECORA. DO you get any correspondence from prospective
purchasers based upon these published advertisements ?

Mr. DILLON (conferring with associate). Very rarely, they say.
Mr. PECORA. The advertisements and circulars are put out in the

name of Dillon, Read & Co., are they not?
Mr. DILLON. The circular; yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And the advertisement?
Mr/DILLON. The advertisement of that one.
Mr. PECORA. SO that if a prospective investor wanted to learn

something more about the security that you "are advertising and
offering, the only person with whom he could communicate directly
would be the dealer whose name appears on the circular or the
advertisement as making the offering, would it not ?

Mr. DILLON. NO; on the circular I should think he would apply
to the man who was offering it to him, to the dealer who was offering
it. A person seeing an advertisement like that I should think would
not know a dealer and he would naturally apply to Dillon, Read & Co.

Mr. PECORA. From the fact that you had very little correspond-

Mr. DILLON (interposing). As a rule, I should think a man would
be much more apt to apply to his own dealer or broker, even though
it was signed by Dillon, Read & Co.

Mr. PECORA. IS it fair to conclude from that that in making an
offering and distribution of a security of this kind or any other kind
where a selling syndicate is organized, formed, by the originating
group or issuer, that the actual retail sales are made to the public
through the medium of the selling syndicate or the members of the
selling syndicate?

Mr. DILLON. I do not quite follow the question, but I think I can
answer that in offering the security the sales are made through the
selling syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. And in this instance there has been introduced in
evidence the list of the participants in the selling syndicate, this list
of some three hundred or more dealers that was put in evidence
yesterday ?

Mr. DILLON. That is correct, the dealers, and in that list I think
there are probably others that are not dealers.

Mr. PECORA. Each one of those dealers, I presume, received a copy
of the circular or prospectus that was put in evidence here yester-
day relating to this offering?

Mr. DILLON. I should assume so.
Mr. PECORA. Was the dealer given originally any other informa-

tion concerning the issue that wa(s being offered ?
Mr. DILLON. That I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. What is the custom and practice in your house in

regard to that?
Mr. DILLON. I t is to give them the circular and any additional

information that they may require or ask for.
Mr. PECORA. But the additional information is not given except

in response to questions or requests for such information coming
from the distributing dealers ?

Mr. DILLON. That is, information in excess of what we give them.
Additional information would only come at their request.

Mr. PECORA. When you organize a selling syndicate of the kind
that was organized in connection with this offering back in 1924, how
do you make up the membership of that selling syndicate ?

Mr. DILLON. That is made up by our syndicate department.
Mr. PECORA. By what process? What methods are used by them?

We want to get the machinery.
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Mr. DILLON. Yes. I am assuming this is the method because I am
not familiar with just how they do it, but I think they keep records of
dealers that we have done business with, and whenever we have a
syndicate to be formed they go over all records and offer participa-
tions to such dealers as in their judgment would be interested in that
particular security.

Mr. PECORA. And the issuing house or the originating syndicate or
group then determines the extent of participation that is given the
dealers who are invited to join the selling syndicate?

Mr. DILLON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Where a dealer declines to accept a participation

which has been offered him in one of these selling syndicates do you
continue to keep his name on your lists for future offerings?

Mr. DILLON. We do, Mr. Pecora. We allow a dealer to take what
he likes, and if he doesn't like it he says, " Well, that particular
security I don't like," or " I can't sell it," or " My market won't take
it." We then offer him the next one. If he again declines a similar
kind of security we probably realize that that kind of an issue he
cannot use, but we do not hold that in any way against that dealer.

Mr. PECORA. Does his name remain on your list of potential par-
ticipants in other offerings ?

Mr. DILLON. I should think it would remain there unless he re-
peatedly declined and we felt he was out of business.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the general custom has been in
the investment banking field generally with regard to that?

Mr. DILLON. I don't know generally other than in our own busi-
ness, but you do hear stories around that if a person does not take an
offering they are offered less the next time or else they are dropped
off, but I know of no instances of that.

Mr. PECORA. Have you heard such stories ?
Mr. DILLON. I have, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Over a period of years ?
Mr. DILLON. Yes, you hear that.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that might be an instance of where

there is so much smoke there might be some flame ?
Mr. DILLON. Possibly, but I don't know of any such instances

myself.
Mr. PECORA. Then the dealers who are invited to participate in

a selling group and do accept such invitation take the portion of
the offering that is allocated to them by the originating group ?

Mr. DILLON. Not always. Sometimes they ask for more and some-
times they take less.

Mr. PECORA. But as a rule they take the share that is allocated
to them ?

Mr. DILLON. They accept what they get.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DILLON. But very often they ask for more.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; and they in turn push the sale of those se-

curities among their respective customers in their various communi-
ties?

Mr. DILLON. They endeavor to sell them to their customers, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have much correspondence—when I say you,

of course I mean your firm—either with investors who purchased
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any of these first preferred shares in the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation or with any of the dealers whose participation
in the selling syndicate you invited, with respect to this offering.?

Mr. DILLON, (after conferring with associates). Well, I could
not answer that without going back and looking up. I assume we
had such correspondence as one might have with an issue of this kind.

Mr. PECORA. AS a rule do you have much correspondence of
that sort in connection with a new offering?

Mr. DILLON, (after conferring with associates). I am trying to
find put what that practice is. We do have a certain amount of
correspondence with people from time to time, and they have ques-
tions to ask and want information.

Mr. PECORA. I assume that in the general operation of the business
ou have correspondence of that sort generally through the year;
ut what I am trying to get at is this: When you make an offering

of a new issue through the medium of organizing a selling syndicate
composed o$ dealers throughout tjhe country do you get many
requests either from the dealers or from prospective investors among
the public asking for more information concerning the issue that is
being offered than is contained in the prospectus or advertisement
which is published at the time of the offering ?

Mr. DILLON. I should think you would get some, but not a great
deal, that would be my guess, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, from that fact is it a fair inference that the

General public buying the issue or subscribing to it is guided more
y advice or opinions expressed by the local dealer who might be a

participant in the selling syndicate?
Mr. DILLON. It would be hard for me to answer that categorically,,

but I should think that a local investor would have confidence in his
local dealer and would probably get such information as he wanted
from his local dealer, and if the local dealer didn't have it then he
would come to us for it.

Mr. PECORA. IS it your experience that these local dealers except
on rare occasions ask for additional information concerning an issue ?

Mr. DILLON. I think that—I would not know that definitely. (Ad-
dressing an associate.) Do they? We often, they tell me, do get
requests for additional information when it is a going business with
a record, and they ask for information that we might not have had
on the circular, but in a new company like this where there is no past
record we probably have less of that than we do in an issue of a
going concern.

Mr. PECORA. IS it fair then to infer that in putting out these issues,
distributing them among dealers, who in turn distribute to the public,
the dealers who are invited to participate in the selling syndicate
accept participation mainly because of their confidence in the issuing
house or the originating group?

Mr. DILLON. I think that is a fair assumption, I think that has a
considerable influence on the dealer.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Dillon, in sending out offers, or rather per*
haps requests for offers, to your outside dealers, do you send tele-^
graphic inquiries or by mail generally ?

Mr. DILLON. We do both, Senator.
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Senator ADAMS. For instance, with big issues such as this, what
would be your practice, or what was your practice ?

Mr. DILLON. The practice is to send a long telegram with an out-
line of that relative information and then you follow that up by
mailing circulars and additional information.

Senator ADAMS. What do you do in the way of allowing time for
the local distributor to make up his mind to accept or reject your
offer?

Mr. DILLON. Sometimes he has very little time. We try to give
him as much time as we can.

Senator ADAMS. For instance, in an offer of this particular kind
how much time was given ?

Mr. DILLON. In this particular offer I should think he would have
had more time than he has in others, because in this we had probably
more time, as we were forming the company and the pressure was
not there. Again, when you are buying an issue of securities from
an outside company they do not like anything said about it until
the deal is consummated, because they do not want it rumored
that they are doing financing which they may not do. In those
oases you sometimes have tiken your commitment and you send your
telegrams out at once and want your answers right back.

Senator ADAMS. Really, the time limit is reasonably short; you do
not permit the dealer really to go out and find out whether he can
sell or make the sales, but he has to practically commit himself if he
cannot make a rather prompt sale ?

Mr. DILLON. They do, I think, see whether they can make sales.
I think that is their practice, probably. They do not have a great
deal of time, because securities in the market normally sell very fast,
that is the securities that we bring out. I mean we open our books in
the morning and they are sold during the day, so that a man does not
have a great deal of time. If an issue goes slowly then he has a
great deal of time.

Mr. PECORA. Those securities sell very fast principally because the
machinery that is employed to distribute and sell them is geared to
a high rate of speed ?

Mr. DILLON. I think there is some justification in that assumption.
When you use 360 dealers, for example, they do not have to take very
many shares each to absorb your issue.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, I would not expect Mr. Dillpn to
acquiesce, but I gather frequently the impression that this is just a
last chance; this is the last thing; if you don't get right in you don't
get it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dillon has answered some questions by me some-
what along that line suggesting some such thing, Senator Adams. I
asked him what the custom was with regard to extending invitations
to a dealer who has been invited to participate in one selling syndi-
cate, if he has rejected that invitation whether he is invited to
participate in other offerings in the future.

Mr. DILLON. I think, Mr. Pecora, it would be desirable if you could
give more time. I should like to see more time given because I
should like to feel that the dealers around the country were more
thoroughly familiar with their securities.
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Senator ADAMS. But the speed with which the offerings are taken
up indicates that there is a rather high-class and expert salesmanship
at the issuing end ?

Mr. DILLON. YOU might say that; but I would say that the way
the business is done it is moved with great dispatch—the selling of it.
You offer a dealer over the telegraph wire a certain amount, and
you often say that the reply should be in by 12 o'clock noon the next
day. This man has so many shares or so many bonds available to
him until noon of the next day, and he must telegraph in by noon of
the next day if he wants them. Well, there is pressure there for this
man to answer, and it would be desirable if he could have more
time I should think, in many instances. Does that answer your
question, Senator?

Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Unless a dealer who was invited to participate in a

selling syndicate asks for additional information does he get any
more information than that which appears in the prospectus or cir-
cular which has been sent to him, or which appears in the advertise-
ment corresponding to the prospectus which might be published in
his local paper ?

Mr. DILLON. I think that is the information he gets as a rule,
unless he requests more. Sometimes we send supplemental data on
the industry as a whole. We sometimes have booklets or things of
that kind.

The CHAIRMAN. Dp you have many instances, Mr. Dillon, where
these agents or participants agree to take a certain allotment and
then fall down on that allotment, fail to keep up the payments?
Do you have many instances of that kind?

Mr. DILLON. Very rarely, Senator, very rarely. Because we know,
from experience the people with whom we are dealing. We know
their records over a period of time. When we know it has occurred,
as it sometimes does, then those people are eliminated from the list.
We generally know the standing and character of the people in the
lists we use, so that it is very rare that any one does not carry
through.

Mr. PECORA. In putting out a new issue, Mr. Dillon, how many
groups are organized as a rule to effect the distribution to the public
of the issue ?

Mr. DILLON. That varies. In certain securities that have a well-
known market, that sell very readily, you probably form the pur-
chase group and then allow a selling commission on the sale. For
securities where the risk is greater or the market not so well estab-
lished or so certain you form intermediate groups. There would
be the purchase group

Mr. PECORA. That is called the original terms group?
Mr. DILLON. The original terms group, yes. Then you would

form what is generally called the banking group. They would take
a commitment from the original group. Then you form after that
the selling group, which in turn takes the commitment from the
banking group. You often give the same men interests in the dif-
ferent groups; not always in the same amounts. If a man has a
large financial responsibility but does not use as many bonds in the
ultimate distribution you might give him a larger interest in the
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banking group than you give him in the sellng group, and if it is the
other way you sometimes give him a larger interest in the selling
group than you give him in the banking group.

Mr. PECORA. IS it usual in such operations for the banking house
which organizes the original terms group to also have an interest
in the subsequent groups between themselves and the purchasing
public ?

Mr. DILLON. Yes; they practically always have. The originating
house would have an interest in the originating group and the bank-
ing group and the selling group.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; so that the originating house participates in
the commissions derived by each group in the process of selling to
the general public?

Mr. DILLON. By performing service in each group.
Mr. PECORA. They act virtually as managers of the various groups,

do they not ?
Mr. DILLON. They usually act as the managers of the various

groups.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, in passing the issue on from group to

group the price is stepped up, is it not?
Mr. DILLON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And when it finally reaches the investing public they

pay the highest price ?
Mr. DILLON. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. What is the necessity, Mr. Dillon, for organizing so

many intermediate groups between the originating group and the
actual sale to the public, with all these different commissions that
accrue, arise, and obtain?

Mr. DILLON. Suppose that we are the originating group and we
take a large commitment. There is time and uncertainty between
that commitment and the ultimate distribution. We want to spread
that risk. We want others to come in and share that responsibility
with us. And we want to form that group quickly. So we go to
people whom we know, people that we are in close contact with, and
we say, " Here, we have this commitment. We will take a half a
point, a quarter of a point, an eighth of a point ", as the case may be,
" for originating profit, and now we are inviting you to come in and
share the financial responsibility in the interim between this time and
the time that we form our selling group or actually make the distri-
bution ", and we pay them for taking that commitment, that pay-
ment depends upon the risk that they are taking. If it is some-
thing that moves more readily, we give them a smaller commission.
If it is something where their risk is greater, we give them a larger
commission. Does that answer your question ?

Mr. PECORA. I t does. If there is anything more you want to say
on that line, go ahead.

Mr. DILLON. NO. I was simply elaborating on that line, because
the size of the issues that a firm negotiates often exceeds the capital,
for example, of that firm, and in ordinary business caution they
would naturally want to form a group again to share that financial
responsibility in the interim when they are forming the selling
group.
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Mr. PECORA. When a banker underwrites an issue with a view of
passing it on either through his own immediate facilities or through
the organization of intermediate groups to the investing public, is
it the custom for the banker to actually underwrite the issue, that
is to say, obligate himself by contract to take the issue himself
until he has satisfied himself reasonably at least, that he can place
it in .the market or pass it on to the investing public ?

Mr. DILLON. If he did take such a commitment without knowing
that I should think that he was not a prudent banker.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, he would not be a prudent banker
if he took any more risk than he actually had to ?

Mr. DILLON. Yes; I think that is right.
Mr. PECORA. And he seeks to minimize the risk by making sure, or

making as sure as he possibly can in advance of his making his com-
mitments that he can place the issue or dispose of it to the investing
public ?

Mr. DILLON. TO be just as sure as he possibly can under the cir-
cumstances. You are not at liberty often to go out and make a very
general canvass, because the borrower does not like that. If you
did go ahead and do that you would hurt his credit or his standing.
So you are often compelled to take commitments before you know,
as much as you would like to know .

Mr. PECORA. A banker avoids that as much as possible ?
Mr. DILLON. AS much as possible. And that is the reason that

you keep your organization as well in touch with the markets as you
can, so that you can minimize that risk.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, of course, when the stage is reached where a
banker has underwritten an issue and obligated himself legally to
take the issue, the terms are fully agreed upon, of course?

Mr. DILLON. At the time he takes his commitment ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DILLON. I should think the terms would be to his satisfaction.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Are fully agreed upon?
Mr. DILLON. Well, he must be satisfied with the terms as far as

they have gone or the issue would not be taken.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. In other words, before he obligates himself he

knows what the spread is going to be—that has been fixed and deter-
mined by negotiation with the issuer—does he not?

Mr. DILLON. Well, generally speaking, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes?
Mr. DILLON. But you might say to a borrower whom you have

considered in high standing, " Yes, I will take the issue. Yes, I will
do that." Now, that is a commitment on your part, though you
might yet not have agreed definitely on just the price or on the exact
terms, that might happen.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Dillon, in the case of issues such as your in-
vestment trusts of course you had no financial obligation, no commit-
ment, because you were putting out an issue, you yourself were
originating. That is, there was no obligation on your part, so that
so far as they were commitments, you passed them out without
making them yourselves?

Mr. DILLON. NO ; that would not be correct, Senator, because if we
sold one share of stock, or if any dealer sold one share of stock to any-
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one, that is sold on a prospectus with the complete set-up, and we are
committed to go through with that set-up.

Senator ADAMS. That is, you felt when you put out the $25,000,000
issue that you were obligated if you sold one share to take the
remainder yourselves?

Mr. DILLON. Oh certainly, certainly. You see we paid in the
junior money. Then if you offer the senior security you must go
through with it whether you sell it all or not. I mean, suppose you
sold part of that; you could not say, "Now, we are not going to take
all of this ", because you have represented to the men to whom you
have sold the part what the ultimate set-up of the capitalization is
going to be.

Senator ADAMS. The obligation then arose by reason of representa-
tion, implied or expressed, to those who were purchasers of part of
the issue ?

Mr. DILLON. NO; we had contractual obligations with the securi-
ties company. The letters were read in the record yesterday.

Senator ADAMS. That is true, but, of course, the security company
was your company and entirely subject

Mr. DILLON (interposing). You mean might have been dissolved
or something ?

Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. DILLON. Well, I suppose a thing like that might have been

possible if there had been no sales of securities; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Let us take a concrete case if we can, Mr. Dillon, with

a view of illustrating the routine employed by an underwriting
banker. Let us assume, for instance, that a foreign government
wants a loan. A banker loaning on that negotiates with the gov-
ernment to make the loan to it. The government agrees to issue
its bonds, we will say, long term bonds, for the amount of the
loan. Now, before the banker agrees to underwrite that issue he
knows as a rule, does he not, that he can place those bonds in his
market through the medium of bankers' groups and selling syndi-
cates composed of dealers ?

Mr. DILLON. He may not know it actually, but certainly in his
judgment he feels convinced that he can.

Mr. PECORA. Well, does he not as a rule obtain commitments from
these distributing dealers before he actually commits himself to
underwrite or to buy the bonds from the foreign government that is
issuing them ?

Mr. DILLON. Not necessarily from the distributing dealers, but I
should think a prudent banker would from the banking group.

Mr. PECORA. Well, from the banking group, and they, in turn,
may get commitments from the members of the distributing syndi-
cate?

Mr. DILLON. Not necessarily, because the manager of the origi-
nating group is the manager of the banking group, and always forms
the selling syndicate, and as a rule the banking group is formed before
the selling syndicate is formed.

Mr. PECORA. Well, conceivably no banker would underwrite a
foreign issue unless he felt quite certain that he could sell it in his
market?
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Mr. DILLON. I should not think he would underwrite any issue
unless he felt that, sir.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Now in many of these issues the under-
writing banker gets a spread varying from 4 to 8 or 9 points ?

Mr. DILLON. From the price that you pay to the price that it goes
ultimately to the public?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DILLON. That varies I should think, in the range you suggest.
Mr. PECORA. From 4 to 8 or 9 points?
Mr. DILLON. Well, I think 8 or 9 points is usual. I t occurs, when

a security is new to the market probably. I should think as a rule
it is not as high as that.

Senator ADAMS. May I ask a question? The more risk that the
investor takes the larger the commission that the distributor takes,
I gather?

Mr. DILLON. I should think the commission is commensurate with
the risk.

Senator ADAMS. But it is the risk of the ultimate investor; the
ultimate investor takes the risk and the banker or distributor takes
a larger commission in the instance where the investor takes a larger
risk?

Mr. DILLON. Senator, the banker does not get the commission on
account of the risk or goodness of the loan. He gets his commission
on account of the risk in the selling of the loan. He may be stuck
with it and may not be able to sell it, and that is the basis for his
commission.

Senator ADAMS. But the fact is that the investor pays a larger
spread on the less secure investment that he makes than upon the
more secure investment?

Mr. DILLON. 1 should not say that. I do not think the spread
Senator ADAMS. Your 8 or 9 point spread is in the security which

is unseasoned?
Mr. DILLON. Yes; but it is, Senator, because of the uncertainty of

your being able to sell the security. I t is the risk you take in the
marketing. Not necessarily in the goodness of the security.

Senator ADAMS. But the uncertainty of the sale depends upon the
quality of the security itself, does it not?

Mr. DILLON. I did not hear what you said, Senator.
Senator ADAMS. I said that the question or the doubt, in greater

or less degree, which may exist as to the salability depends certainly
in part upon the quality of the security as having been seasoned or
being new, or having elements of hazard involved in it ?

Mr. DILLON. But the spread is not made on that basis. The spread
that you take is not on the risk of the goodness of the loan. Your
spread is based upon the work, upon the uncertainty, as to the ability
to sell it. Because if you had any question of the goodness of the
loan you would not make it at all; I mean a reputable banker would
not.

Senator ADAMS. There is a gradation in securities; some are
better than others, necessarily.

Mr. DILLON. Oh, yes; certainly.
Senator ADAMS. NOW, is it not true that there is a bigger spread

in those that are of the lower grade than those that are of the
higher grade when they are distributed ?
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Mr. DILLON. The difference in spread is in the salability rather
than in the goodness of the security.

Senator ADAMS. Yes; but there actually is the wider spread in the
less attractive and less desirable security?

Mr. DILLON. I do not like to keep saying it, but that is not the way
we make the spread.

Senator ADAMS. I know it is not the way you make the spread,
but that is the way it happens to be when it comes to the ultimate
purchaser ?

Mr. DILLON. NO, sir; because sometimes the securities sold with
the smallest spread prove to be the unhappiest investment.

Mr. PECORA. They are the exception rather than the rule, are they
not?

Mr. DILLON. I would not like to be specific, but I think some of
the greatest losses we have had in securities in the past few years
have been in what we call the high-grade securities having small
spread. There have been many disappointing investments in them.

Mr. PECORA. HOW is the amount of spread determined in the first
instance? That is to say, what factors are taken into consideration
by the negotiating parties in fixing the spread ?

Mr. DILLON. That is what the Senator is asking.
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DILLON. It is the risk we take in the selling of the se-

curity. We are buying that security. The risk we take in being
left with those securities on our hands, our inability to sell them,
that is how we fix our spread.

Senator ADAMS. We had a gentleman before use here earlier in
the year who illustrated some of his answers by reference to the
medical profession. I wonder if the same illustration would apply
here ? You know the surgeon is disposed to charge the patient more
because of the greater seriousness of the operation; that is, the more
hazard the patient takes the larger the surgeon's fee.

Mr. PECORA. IS that a fair analogy?
Mr. DILLON. NO; I should not say so, because if a banker were

conscious that there was a risk in the goodness of the security he was
selling to the ultimate investor, I do not think that banker ought to
sell that security, no matter what his spread might be.

Senator ADAMS. Of course, we are talking about the ones he is
willing to sell.

Mr. DILLON. If he thinks they are good, his spread is on the
risk he takes in making sales.

Senator ADAMS. But does not this follow, that there are other
houses that will sell less desirable securities, what we might call
second or third-grade securities, and you run into wider spreads in
those cases?

Mr. DILLON. I am glad you asked me that, Senator. Those of us
that deal in the more seasoned securities, those of us that deal in
securities of the higher qualities, as you might call it, are apt to be a
little smug; we are apt to think that, taking our total issues, our rec-
ord of mistakes is very small, and we take that as a virtue unto our-
selves. As a matter of fact, I am not at all sure that the courageous
financier who raises money for industries on securities such as we do
not buy, and who raises money for industries where there are real
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risks—I am not sure that he is not rendering just as great, if not a
greater, service to the community and to his country as the smug,
conservative bankers like ourselves.

Take, for example, the automobile industry in your lifetime and
in mine. We would have been " holier than thou " and would have
said, " We don't sell that; that is a new industry. It is too specula-
tive. We do not handle those securities." If you had relied on
houses like ourselves you probably would not have had the auto-
mobile industry in this country. We would not have risked it, and
we would have taken it upon ourselves as a virtue. There were
men who would go out and take those risks and ask the public to give
their money to a new industry that was risky, with the result that
we do have a great industry grown up in this country which today,
I think, is probably our greatest industry, and which with its affili-
ated industries, gives employment to many, many people. And we,
the smug, conservative bankers, now are very pleased to handle
automobile securities.

Mr. PECORA. Once that safety has been established and the experi-
mental stage passed?

Mr. DILLON. Exactly We must not, in fairness, criticize the
man who took the initial risks—although probably many went wrong.
He is rendering a great service. The one thing we must be sure of
is that when that security is offered, its nature is clearly stated, the
risk in it, the fact that the investor may have a greater reward the
greater the risk of loss. I, for one, am not willing to put on a lower
plane than ourselves that financier who does take those risks, pro-
vided he states frankly and openly to the investors the nature of the
investment, and I am not sure he is not rendering a greater national
service than the smug fellows who sell the city bonds, first mortgage
railroad bonds, and so forth.

Senator ADAMS. All those bonds on which there are no defaults?
Mr. DILLON. That is right. I do not think that is such a terrible

word, Senator, because if we did not take risks we would not have
had the country that we have. If there was not somebody who
would take a risk, we should not have the automobile industry. We
today are a bit smug. We would not handle airplane financing.
We might not handle radio financing. I t is a new industry; but if
every one took that attitude we should have no progress.

Senator ADAMS. I am thinking about a fellow like Senator Town-
send. He is the fellow that puts the money up and buys the secur-
ity—rather than the fellow that persuades him to do it. That goes
back to my illustration of the surgeon again. The banker is not
supposed to be operated on.

Mr. DILLON. That is another thing. In the selling of securities
by a house like ours, a large percentage of our sales do not go to indi-
viduals. The great bulk of them go to institutions who are pro-
fessional investors, who have departments and organizations to pass
on investments—insurance companies, savings banks and institutions
of that nature. They are the large buyers of securities. They make
a research as they go into our indentures; they go very thoroughly
into the matter. That is the bulk of the buyers of our securities, I
should say—people of that nature. We are apt to think of the great
buyers as individual investors. The great buyers of securities are
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the institutions who are professional buyers. They get voluminous
information on all issues. They even go over a lot of the work we
have done ourselves.

Senator ADAMS. It is a little bit surprising, is it not, that very
frequently in recent years these careful buyers have made mistakes
and have accumulated bonds that are now in default ?

Mr. DILLON. I think they have gotten into the habit of relying on
the larger banks; and I think some of the larger banks have become
sellers of bonds rather than just advisers to the country banks.

Senator ADAMS. The country banks are fully advised of that. I
happen to be interested in a country bank.

Mr. DILLON. That is right. I think that was probably one of the
things that may have affected the advice that your correspondents
may have given you—the mere fact that they may have had an affili-
ate selling securities. I think it would have been a help to you if there
had been a statute requiring a bank each year to publish in detail
its portfolio of investments, rather than just saying, " bonds ", so
much, in the statement. If you had to publish the detail of what
your bonds were, just that mere fact probably would have made your
organization a bit more cautious, a bit more careful in scrutinizing
the portfolio. Don't you think so ?

Senator ADAMS. Of course, we have all accumulated a lot of ex-
perience. Unfortunately, my view of experience is that it is some-
thing that you get when it is too late to do you any good.

Mr. DILLON. But let us try to use it not to do the same thing again.
It is in that spirit-

Senator ADAMS. A lot of us have taken the pledge.
Mr. DILLON (continuing). It is in that spirit that I am very happy

to be here to answer your questions and to be of any help I can to see
that we do not make the same mistakes twice. We have probably
made as many as others have. I do not know anyone who has not
made any.

Mr. PECORA. With regard to the subject about which you last ex-
pressed your views, the advisability or desirability of banks publish-
ing at regular intervals the contents of their portfolios, do you know
of that having been done at any time in the past by any bank ?

Mr. DILLON. NO ; I do not.
Senator ADAMS. Insurance companies do that, do they not?
Senator TOWNSEND. Some do; not all of them.
Mr. DILLON (after conferring with associates). I am informed

that the United States Trust Co. in New York does do that, but of
their own initiative. They are the only ones that I know of.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think that such a practice, if generally
adopted by banks, would be helpful ?

Mr. DILLON. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Because it would serve to make banks and all others

more careful and circumspect in their investments ?
Mr. DILLON. I do. I think whoever is running that investment

account, naturally if he has to come up with this portfolio to his
president he would be a little more careful. If he has to go before
his board he is still more conscious; and if he has to go before
the public he naturally would use greater care, even though he thinks
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he is using the greatest of care all the time. I think that is the
ordinary human reaction.

Senator ADAMS. In your investment trust did you publish the
portfolio contents from time to time of the different trusts ?

Mr. DILLON. We do so fully, and have right from the start, Senator.
[After conferring with associates.] I am told that right in the
beginning we did not, but soon after that we did; and at the time
we did it there were certain suggestions that we, should not do it.

Mr. PECORA. Coming from whom?
Mr. DILLON. From various people; not only those interested in the

trust, but from outsiders.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give us an example?
Mr. DILLON. I can give you an example of the sort of things they

said; yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. DILLON. It was that if we published that portfolio it would

just lead to a lot of trouble and wrangling, because in 1 year we
might show we had stock of the X Y Bank or the X Y Company in
such and such amounts, and the next time we published our statement
it might show that the investment was materially reduced. Those
people said it would have a bad effect, because people would think,
" You are experts ", and if they saw you had gotten rid of a security
they held that that would reflect unfavorably on the company, and
we should have a lot of complaints and criticisms. As a matter of
fact, we did not have that experience except in rare instances.

Mr. PECORA. YOU think the sounder and safer policy from the
public standpoint is for full disclosure to be made from time to time
of investments contained in the portfolio, whether it be the port-
folio of a bank or of an investment trust?

Mr. DILLON. I should think it would give the public the maxi-
mum of information. I think that is the way to reestablish con-
fidence; and I think probably our entire profession, if I may call
it that, should feel that they should give the fullest information to the
public.

Mr. PECORA. When these suggestions, as you refer to them, were
made to you with respect to publication of your portfolio in your
reports to your stockholders, were they advanced to you with a view
of deterring your investment trust from making such a publication ?

Mr. DILLON. That might be the inference. They were certainly
advanced to us, that we should stop and reconsider

Mr. PECORA. Was it suggested that by your adopting that form of
procedure you were establishing a precedent that was regarded un-
favorably by bankers?

Mr. DILLON. I should not want to say, by bankers; but we were
establishing a precedent that might not be a wise practice.

Mr. PECORA. Might not be wise for whom ?
Mr. DILLON. For the people who issued the statement, I should

think.
Mr. PECORA. Not that it might not be wise for the investing

public ?
Mr. DILLON. NO.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, your opinion seems to be, as I

have interpreted your words here, that such a thing is a wise and
beneficial thing for the enlightenment of the investing public?
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Mr. DILLON. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. Even though it might operate against the interests

of the banker?
Mr. DILLON. Personally I do not think it does operate against his

interests.
Mr. PECORA. But those were the suggestions made to you by

others ?
Mr. DILLON. That it might cause harm to the market in those

securities, if the public saw that you owned them 1 year and did
not own them the next.

Mr. PECORA. I t has not been your experience in conection with the
publication of the portfolio of those investment trusts that those
things have happened?

Mr. DILLON. NO, sir; it has not. The result is that we have got a
large list of satisfied stockholders, because they do know everything
we do. They see a complete statement of our operations and a com-
plete itemized list of our portfolio.

Mr. PECORA. HOW frequently do you make those reports to your
stockholders in the investment trust?

Mr. DILLON. I think that portfolio is published once annually.
I think the reports are made more often. The reports are semi-
annual, and the detailed portfolio annually. We are now consider-
ing giving the detailed portfolio quarterly, and we shall proceed to
do that, I think, from now on.

Mr. PECORA. While we are on that subject of making full dis-
closures of these facts to the stockholders, do you think that it would
be in the public interest for corporations generally whose securities
are distributed among the general public through listing and trading
on the stock exchanges to issue to their stockholders reports of as
complete a character as you have outlined here, at frequent intervals ?

Mr. DILLON. YOU understand I give a large part of my time to
those companies as well as to my firm. I am speaking now from the
point of view of those investment companies which are large investors.
There we often find that we cannot get sufficient of the right kind of
information to allow us to form an intelligent judgment on this, that,
or the other security. There are some securities that are even listed
on stock exchanges that are widely dealt in concerning which we are
unable to get the particular kind of information we want at the inter-
vals that we would like to have it, in order to form a fair judgment.

Mr. PECORA. And you have sought such information as a large
stockholder in those corporations, have you?

Mr. DILLON (after conferring with associates). Yes. There are
specific instances where we have sought certain information, such as
the gross sales of a company, where they said they felt it was not
wise to give that out.

Senator ADAMS. There are certain large organizations in the
country that are so complicated and involved that no man has ever
felt that he knew the inside of the story, are there not ?

Mr. DILLON. We do not buy many of those securities.
Senator ADAMS. But I say, there are some of those on the market,

some stocks of that kind?
Mr. DILLON. Probably.
Senator ADAMS. YOU know that.
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Mr. DILLON. I have not devoted my attention to that kind par-
ticularly, Senator.

I think, Mr. Pecora, answering your question, that if corporations
were required to give much more regular, frequent, and more detailed
information, it would be highly desirable.

Mr. PECORA. More detailed information of what kind?
Mr. DILLON. Of every character. That would take some study,

to make up just the points.
Mr. PECORA. Just give us a comprehensive idea of what you have

in mind.
Mr. DILLON. I have in mind information of every nature—income

accounts broken down into such details that you can see and know
just where the income came from; gross sales in a way that you
would know where they were made, whether they were increasing—
every sort of information that you would have, practically, if you
were operating that company, if you were sitting in its management.
It would be a great help in forming your judgment. It would also
give you a chance to form a true picture of the value of that security.
You would not be so much affected by market quotations, by the
public reaction to this and to that if you always had complete infor-
mation of recent date. If your information is 8 or 9 or 10 months'
old, you do not know what is going on; but if you can have that
information quarterly, or, certain parts of it even monthly, I think
it would be desirable.

Mr. PECORA. Desirable to the general public and for the public
interest ?

Mr. DILLON. Yes; to the investor.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think the dissemination of such information

at frequent intervals, like monthly, would give the general public
or that portion thereof which holds stock of corporations and whose
securities are listed on the public exchanges, a body of knowledge, a
mass of data, that would enable the investor to follow more accurately
and more in conformity with the actual facts the intransic value of
his investments ?

Mr. DILLON. I should think that the more information he had, and
the more regular the intervals, the better he would be able to form
that judgment.

My associates have just suggested that, of course, I do not mean
a chemical company should give out secret formulas. Of course, I
do not mean that.

Mr. PECORA. In the light of your experience, Mr. Dillon, would you
say that such a requirement imposed upon corporations whose securi-
ties are publicly listed would impose upon them any inconvenience
or hardship ?

Mr. DILLON. NO; I should not think it would. It might if you
required too detailed or too frequent information—monthly, for
example—but it certainly would not impose a hardship on them if it
was at fair intervals of time, because they should have that informa-
tion for themselves, for their own guidance, and I see no reason why
it should not be given to the stockholders.

Mr. PECORA. A stockholder, by virtue of being a stockholder, is,
of course, a part owner of the corporation issuing the stock.

Mr. DILLON. That is correct.
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Mr. PECORA. And you think that the stockholders should have the
advantage of such information currently supplied to them at frequent
intervals.

Mr. DILLON. I do think that.
Mr. PECORA. What effect do you think that would have on market

quotations ?
Mr. DILLON. That is rather difficult to have an opinion on, but I

should certainly think it would tend to steady those quotations,
because if the investing public owning those securities had more
detailed knowledge of the operations of the company, its profits
and its progress, they would have fairer judgment themselves of
the value of that security, and I should think it would tend to pre-
vent the violent fluctuations that we have in securities from time to
time. Whether it would prevent them I cannot say, but the tendency
I should think, would be in that direction.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say, as a matter of either observation or
experience, that these violent fluctuations in the stock market are
often the result of manipulation by pool operations ?

Mr. DILLON. I think that is a difficult thing to say. By " pool"
I suppose you mean a group of people buying and selling for profits,
or to affect the market.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DILLON. That is very difficult to say, because unless the market

is moving in the one direction or the other, it would be difficult, I
should think, for any group to affect it artificially. But if the
market is moving in one direction or another, I should think great
activity in one security probably might make it move out of line
with the market.

Mr. PECORA, And quotations might be stimulated up or down by the
operations of such a group.

Mr. DILLON. That is possible.
Mr. PECORA. Under existing conditions, so far as you know them,

is there any way by which the investor could ascertain whether or not
daily tradings in the stock of a corporation represent normal buying
and selling, in a free and open market, or whether they represent, in
part at least, the operations of a pool or syndicate?

Mr. DILLON. I think that practically all the buying and selling is
in a free and open market, but whether that buying and selling is
being done by just a general scattered public or by the concentrated
buying of a group, there is no way of knowing, that I know of.

Mr. PECORA. Under those circumstances, would you say that it is
possible for a group to manipulate prices, through their own buying
and selling operations, so as to influence the general public either to
buy or to sell at a given time ?

Mr. DILLON. I do not think that is an easy thing to do. I think
that has been done, and I think that is probably the object when
those accounts are formed, but when you are accumulating stock,
buying it, you have to have in mind always how you are going to sell
it, and unless the market is moving with you, and the public have
come in, I should think it would be a very difficult thing for that
group to dispose of that stock afterwards. But if the market is
moving in that direction, I should think a group like that might have
a successful operation.
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Mr. PECORA. DO not the operations of such a group have the effect,
frequently, of stimulating the movement of the market?

Mr. DILLON. In that particular security; yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not possible, by that process, to create, tempo-

rarily, at least, false values through the medium of these market
quotations ?

Mr. "DILLON. YOU might stimulate prices rather than values.
Mr. PECORA. By values I mean the values as represented in market

quotations. I recognize that there is a distinction between value and
market quotation.

Mr. DILLON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dillon, in the portfolio of the investment trust

called the United States and Foreign Securities Corporation, were
there entered from time to time securities of companies in the issu-
ance of which your firm, at some time or other, had been identified?

Mr. DILLON. Yes. I think we bought some such securities from
time to time.

Mr. PECORA. Will you enumerate those securities as they occur
to you now ?

Mr. DILLON. I should have to look at the list (after conferring
with an associate). Mr. Pecora, they say they think Mr. S. C. Ross
of your staff has such a list that he made up, and I am willing to
accept that, if you have it there, to save time.

Mr. PSCORA. While they are looking that up, I will pass on to
another subject.

Mr. DILLON. Mr. Pecora, that would take a good deal of time,
unless we can use the list you have, if you have one.

Mr. PECORA. We can probably help you out with the information
in the return to the questionnaire.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Dillon, before you pass from this subject of
giving information, which you think ought to be collected by cor-
porations and given to their stockholders, for the benefit of their
stockholders, largely, how about these organizations where the stock-
holders do not get a look-in, these trusts manipulated and managed
by trustees? The stockholders have nothing to do with the manage-
ment of the corporation.

Mr. DILLON. I am not familiar with that sort of organization,
Senator. You mean not a corporation ?

The CHAIRMAN. Holding corporations, and corporations of that
kind, operating where stock has been sold, and there are a large
number of stockholders, but a few men, three or four, are the
trustees, and they have power, as trustees, to manage and control
the corporation without any regard to the stockholders.

Mr. PECORA. Voting trustees ?
The CHAIRMAN. Voting trustees.
Mr. DILLON. There may be some particular condition or circum-

stance that makes that desirable. As a general practice I should
think that would not be desirable.

Mr. PECORA. What special circumstances, for instance, would in
your opinion make that sort of thing desirable ? When I say " de-
sirable " I mean from the standpoint of the investing public.

Mr. DILLON. I cannot think of any at the moment, but there might
be some particular situation where, xor a temporary period of time, it
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might be desirable to have the control of stock vested in voting
trustees for some particular reason at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Where voting trust certificates are resorted to, to
meet such special circumstances as you have in mind, do you think
it fair to the investing public that tho,se voting trust agreements
should be made for anything more that a short period of time ?

Mr. DILLON. I think that would vary with the necessity of the
situation. I do not think I could pass judgment Or express an
opinion generally, because I do not know what particular situation
they might be trying to handle, but I should not think they should be
made to run for a longer time than is necessary to take care of the
situation for which they were created.

Mr. PECORA. There was some evidence introduced before this com-
mittee at one of its earlier sessions, as I recall it now, concerning
a holding company which was organized, its stock issued and sold to
the public, and listed on the public exchanges, which holding com-
pany acquired blocks of stock, principally of railroad corporations.
The stock of this holding company, as I recall the evidence, was sold
to the public, tied up in voting trust certificates that deprived the
stockholder of any voice in the management of the company for a
period of. 15 years. Can you conceive of any situation, Mr. Dillon,
that would justify such a thing, from the standpoint of the investing
public ?

Mr. DILLON. I do not know the conditions surrounding the par-
ticular situation.

Mr. PECORA. The issue I have in mind is the stock of the Pennroad
Corporation. You are probably familiar with that in a general way.

Mr. DILLON. I am familiar, in a general way, with the fact that
the Pennsylvania Railroad did have such a company, but I was not
aware of the fact that it was tied up with voting trust certificates,
and I do not know the conditions which made that desirable. I am
not familiar enough with that, Mr. Pecora, to express an opinion.

Mr. PECORA. From the standpoint of your experience in the bank-
ing and investment field, can you conceive of any circumstances
that would justify such a condition?

Mr. DILLON. If I knew more about just what the Pennroad Cor-
poration did, or why it was formed

Mr. PECORA. It is a holding company which has acquired for its
portfolio practically only railroad securities, and when it was
launched and its stock issued and sold to the public, what were sold
to the public were voting trust certificates.

Mr. DILLON. What was the object in that? I do not know the
detailed story or history of that company, so I hestitate to express
an opinion about a specific case.

Mr. PECORA. The object, perhaps, can best be told by those who
were responsible for the creation of that condition. I am merely
asking you, from the standpoint of your knowledge and experience
in the banking and investment field, if you at this time can conceive
of any circumstances that would justify a corporation in selling to
the public millions and millions of dollars of its stock, but depriving
the purchasers of that stock of any voice in the management or oper-
ation of the corporation for a period of perhaps 10 or 15 years.
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The CHAIRMAN. The object and purpose of that, as It was given,
was to centralize and concentrate the management in the hands of a
few people. I think they had three trustees.

Mr. PECORA. Three trustees, but they chose their own successors.
It was a self-perpetuating body.

The CHAIRMAN. A self-perpetuating body, to centralize the man-
agement of the corporation.

Mr. DILLON. Without knowing the particular thing they were try-
ing to accomplish, I do not feel that I can express an opinion. It
sounds like an unusual arrangement.

Mr. PECORA. I am not asking you to express an opinion, but I am
asking you if you can conceive of any circumstances which, in your
mind, would justify the issuance and sale of that sort of security to
the investing public.

Mr. DILLON. NO; I cannot say why they did it, without knowing
all the facts. Just as you ask me now, I see no reason for doing
that, unless they had some reason about which I do not know. To
have an opinion, I should have to know the whole subject, and what
they were trying to accomplish.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Dillon, going back to the acquisition by Dillon,
liead & Co. of the common stock of the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation, as brought out in the testimony yesterday,
do you know whether or not any of the members of Dillon, Read &
Co., subsequent to 1924, when this common stock was acquired, dis-
posed of any portion of their holdings?

Mr. DILLON. Ye,s.
Mr. PECORA. When did that happen ?
Mr. DILLON. There were some few sales in 1928, but I think the

ones you are referring to were in 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything to do with any- of those

transactions personally ?
Mr. DILLON. NO ; I did not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know which of your associates did have?
Mr. DILLON. Mr. Christie is familiar with it, as he handled the

question in our office.
Mr. PECORA. Then I will ask, Mr. Chairman, that we suspend the

examination of Mr. Dillon at this point and proceed with the exami-
nation of Mr. Christie. Mr. Dillon, however, is not excused thereby
from further attendance. I shall probably call you back to the stand
later.

The CHAIRMAN. IS Mr. Christie present?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU will please be sworn. You solemnly swear

that you will tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the
truth, regarding the matters now under consideration by the com-
mittee, so help you God.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT E. CHRISTIE, JR., A MEMBER OF THE
FIRM OF DILLON, READ & CO., NEW YORK CITY

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, what is your full name and what is your
address ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Robert E. Christie, Jr. My business address is 28
Nassau Street.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. Your residence?
Mr. CHRISTIE. My residence is at Scarsdale, N.Y.
Mr. PECORA. Are you a member of the joint stock company called

Dillon, Bead & Co.?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been connected with it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I have been connected with Dillon, Read & Co., and

its predecessor, William A. Eead & Co., since July 1919. I have
been a member of the association since January 1, 1927*

Mr. PECORA. Also a stockholder and as a member ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir. I am not a stockholder. I have an interest

in the profits, but I am not charged with the losses, and in addition
to that I have a salary.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know a corporation called the United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation, do you not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heard the testimony given by Mr. Dillon, the

preceding witness, with respect to that corporation, its organizations
and operations, before this committee ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you an officer of the United States & Foreign

Securities Corporation ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Not now.
Mr. PECORA. Have you been in the past?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What office or offices have you held in that corpora-

tion ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe I held several at different times. I should

have to look at the dates in order to see. The testimony yesterday,
I believe, showed that I was the treasurer.

Mr. PECORA. At one time.
Mr. CHRISTIE. At one time; and probably the original treasurer.

I think I was the treasurer at the time the corporation was formed.
Mr. PECORA. What other offices have you held in that securities

corporation ?
Mr. CHRISTIE (after conferring with an associate). I was vice

president of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation
from January 14, 1926, to December 10, 1930. I was treasurer from
October 10,1924, to May 12, 1925. I was also assistant treasurer for
a while, from May 12, 1925, to June 17,1926.

Mr. PECORA. Were you also a member of the board of directors of
that securities corporation at any time?

Mr. CHRISTIE. From May 28, 1925, to July 13, 1925, I was a
director, and again from March 2, 1927, to May 10, 1927. I believe
that is all.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the factual circumstances
under which the capital stock, consisting of first preferred, second
preferred and common stock of this United States & Foreign Securi-
ties Corporation, was issued and sold to the public?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I am familiar with that in a general way. I heard
Mr. Dillon's testimony yesterday, and according to that testimony
I took part in some of those papers that were put in evidence
yesterday. I am familiar with it in a general way; yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, as a result of the transactions whereby the
capital stock of that Securities Corporation was disposed of, Dillon,
Read & Co. or its associates acquired a large block of this stock,
didn't they, the common stock?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. W e r e a n y °f those shares of common stock actually

acquired by you in the transaction ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. By me personally?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. None at that time. I did not acquire any stock in

that company until January of 1927.
Mr. PECORA. And when you acquired it in January of 1927, did

you acquire it in the open market, or how ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir. I bought it from some of our associates.
Mr. PECORA. From associates of Dillon, Eead & Co. ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares did you buy ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Ten thousand shares—no; wait a minute. I am

sorry. It was 5,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Was that sold to you by your associates composing

the legal entity of Dillon, Eead & Co., or by them as individuals?
Mr. CHRISTIE. By them as individuals.
Mr. PECORA. Did you or any of your associates in the firm of

Dillon, Bead & Co. thereafter sell any of those shares of common
stock in the open market?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; I sold part of mine.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make that sale as a member of a joint or

syndicate account that was formed in order to effect those sales and
which was managed by the brokerage firm of Dominick & Dominick ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir. But I think your previous question, per-
haps, I answered too quickly. I think you asked me if

Mr. PECORA (interposing). If you want to modify your answer^
you may do so.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think you asked me if I sold in the open market,
or used some qualifying phrase. The sales were made through the
account that you now refer to, to Dominick & Dominick. There was
a group of ten or eleven of us, I think, that sold our stock to
Dominick & Dominick.

Mr. PECORA. Who composed that group of ten or eleven persons?
Were they all associates of Dillon, Read & Co. ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; they were all associates of Dillon, "Kead &
Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did they include all of the associates of Dillon, Read
& Co., or only some of them?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; only some of them. My recollection is that
there were about seven, including Mr. Dillon and some others, who
did not sell any stock.

Mr. PECORA. Can you give me the names of those who did sell
through the medium of this joint or syndicate account that was
managed by Dominick & Dominick?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CHRISTIE. There were two accounts through which stock was

sold, both through Dominick. The names I have before me were
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people who sold stock through both. That is, I think they were in
both accounts, but of that I am not positive. Those names were Mr.
C. N. Miller, Mr. H. G. Biter, I I I , Mr. W. Wilcox, Jr., Mr. B. H.
Bollard, Mr. E. J. Bermingham, Mr. Deane Mathey, Mr. W. A.
Phillips, The Beekman Co., Ltd., Mr. B. 0. Hayward, W. A. Bead,
and myself.

The CHAIRMAN. Making how many shares?
Mr. CHRISTIE. The total number of shares that were sold through

these two accounts was—I am told that the total amount was 74,198
shares.

Mr. PEOORA. In both accounts?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Or in only one of them ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is the total number that were sold to Domi-

nick & Dominick. This group of gentlemen sold slightly more than
that, but this is the amount sold to Dominick & Dominick.

The CHAIRMAN. What price did they get for it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. The average price was 53.188.
Senator TOWNSEND. Was that the total number of shares the group

held?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir. That was just a part of what they held.
The CHAIRMAN. What had they paid for this stock?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I am not sure what all of their costs were.

You had the cost of some of it in the testimony yesterday, and other
stock was acquired later on, and-

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Was that the stock that was purchased
or acquired originally at 20 cents a share ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe that some of that stock was the original
stock that had that nominal value or price placed upon it of 20
cents a share.

Mr. PECORA. Didn't all of it come out of the block of 500,000
shares that wer^Tso acquired by the associates of Dillon, Bead &
Co. in October of 1924?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe that all of this stock might be traceable
back to that block of 500,000 shares, because the other block of
250,000 was kept intact and is still kept intact. But I can only
speak for myself. I bought stock, as I have said, in 1927, and that
stock cost me $10 a share.

Mr. PECORA. YOU bought that stock from your associates?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Associates in the firm of Dillon, Bead & Co.?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the stock that went into this syndicate account

managed by Dominick &> Dominick was all stock that came from
the block of 500,000 shares which was sold by the United States
& Foreign Securities Corporation in 1924 upon its organization, to
associates of Dillon, Bead & Co. for an aggregate consideration of
$100,000, or 20 cents a share, wasn't it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I t was from the 500,000 shares which were a part
of the whole original operation of the issuance of the 750,000 shares
to Dillon, Bead & Co. and the individual associates of Dillon, Bead
&C
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Mr. PECORA. YOU say it was a part of the whole. Wasn't it a
separate part or a distinct part rather, or a step in the entire
transaction ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The letters that you referred to yesterday, and
which went step by step, showed the mechanics of the way that was
carried out, that it was a separate step, although we naturally
considered the 750,000 shares of common and the second preferred
as one package, for which was paid $5,100,000.

Mr. PECORA. But the 500,000 shares that were specifically men-
tioned in one or more letters that were put in evidence here on
yesterday went not to Dillon, Kead & Co. as a separate legal entity y
but were distributed in various proportions among the different
associates of Dillon, Kead & Co., weren't they?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. And it was that block of 500,000 shares that was sep-

arately paid for in the aggregate sum of $100,000 by the personal
check of Mr. Horner, one of Dillon, Kead & Co. associates, wasn't it ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW much of those 74,198 shares was yours?
Mr. CHRISTIE. TWO thousand nine hundred shares of it. That

2,900 shares is my part of a total of 81,552 shares rather than the
74,198 figure that you have, Senator Fletcher.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the circumstances under which
this joint or syndicate account was organized and formed some
time in 1928, with Dominick & Dominick as managers, to sell this
stock?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, in 1928, in the fall of that year, either Novem-
ber or December. So far as I know, it was no joint account; the
word has slipped me that you used to describe the account; but
that account Dillon, Read & Co. had no interest in. So that account
was not a joint account, nor did those individuals have a joint
account, except that they granted options to the firm of Dominick &
Dominick at the end of 1928.

Mr. PECORA. Some time at the end of 1928, you say, some options
were given by individual members of Dillon, Read & Co., who owned
portions of this 500,000-share block; is that right? That-some time
in the latter part of 1928 such options were given to Dominick &
Dominick.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; previous to that, some time, as I say, in the
fall of 1928—I would not be sure of the month—Dominick &
Dominick came to us and told us that they had made a study of
various investment trusts

Mr. PECORA (interposing). When you say " they came to us",,
whom did they come to ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. They came to one of our partners.
Mr. PECORA. Were you present?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not remember whether I was present at the

original conversation or not, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Were you present at any of the con-

versations that led up to the formation or granting of this option?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think I was.
Mr. PECORA. From your own personal knowledge, tell what you

know about the conversation that led to the granting of those options,
to Dominick & Dominick.
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Mr. CHEISTIE. Well, my recollection is that Dominiek & Domi-
nick came to us and said that they had made a study of various
investment trusts, and that they liked United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation; that they would like to be able to sell
stock of that corporation to their clients and, naturally, at the same
time they would like to be able to do it so that they could make
something out of it. And they wanted to know if we had any stock
that they could sell.

Mr. PECORA. Did they say how they expected to make some money
in any such transaction? Was it through earning the usual com-
missions by a broker, or was it through a participating interest?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe that their idea was that they would buy
a quantity of the stock at some price below the market.

Mr. PECORA. From whom?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, they wanted to know if they could buy it

from us. And that was done, I am quite clear, partly through mê .
at least I checked with our firm, and the firm had no stock for sale,
and we told them so. Neither did any company that was* asso-
ciated with us. Some time later, how much later now I could
not recall, but I should imagine perhaps a week or so, they came
back and were still insistent, or quite desirous of being able to get
the stock to distribute, and asked us if we thought any individuals
would be willing to sell any stock. At that time, to the best of
my recollection, I personally checked with other members of the
firm, with the result, as I said a minute ago, that some 7 or 8
partners were not desirous of selling any stock; and those 10 or
11 names that I have read oft were willing to sell portions of their
stock. In my own case that stock represented a substantial amount
of what little I was worth, and for the sake of diversification I
was willing to sell a part of my stock. So that some time in Decem-
ber of 1928 options were given to the firm of Dominick & Dominick.
There was a series of options, the first part starting in December
of 1928, covered 30,000 shares of stock. As I remember it, the first
lot was 10,000 shares at 47^ , and the second lot was 10,000 shares
at 50, and the other lot was 10,000 shares at 55.

Mr. PECORA. What was the date of that option agreement?
Mr. CHRISTIE. What was what?
Mr. PECORA. The date of that option agreement.
Mr. CHRISTIE. The first option was dated December 20.
Mr. PECORA. December 20, 1928?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At that time on what exchange were the shares of the

United States & Foreign Securities Corporation listed?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe they were listed on the New York Curb

Exchange. I think they may have been also listed in Boston, but
I am not sure about that.

Mr. PECORA. What period of time was consumed in the conver-
sations that Dominick & Dominick had with you and your associates
that resulted in this option?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I should think several weeks.
Mr. PECORA. Several weeks. Dominick & Dominick was a firm of

stock brokers, members of the New York Stock Exchange and the
New York Curb Exchange?

175541—33—PT 4 8
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Mr. CHRISTIE. They are a well-known stock exchange firm,
Mr. PECORA. And you say that it was one of their representatives

that came to you initially or came to your associates initially and
.discussed with you the desirability of entering into a market opera-
tion involving purchase and sale of the common stock of this invest-
ment trust?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.; I didn't say that.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a fair statement to make ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not think that is a fair statement, necessarily.
Mr. PECORA. Just what did Dominick & Dominick propose to

you and your associates that they would do or would like to do
with you?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I am clear that they came to us. Their approach
was naturally to see if they could get any stock or if they could
-get options on any stock. As I said, the first time that they did
that we told them that we had no stock, that there was no stock for
sale. Later on, on checking with individual members of the firm,
these options that you speak of materialized out of those conver-
sations.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, you simply said they came to you and
asked you if you had stock for sale, you told them there was no stock
for sale, but later on you checked up and you found that some of
your associates would be willing to part with some of their indi-
vidual holdings. That was not the substance of the conversations
that led to the granting of this option on December 20, 1928, was it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Most of the balance of the conversation had to do
with their trying to convince us as individuals that they should be
allowed to have some stock to distribute to their customers, to sell
to their customers. They felt that our stock was selling out of line
with other investment trusts.

Mr. PECORA. By that do you mean that they said they thought this
common stock was selling below its value, its market value ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Only in relation to other securities. This invest-
ment trust at that time, I don't remember the exact book value of it,
was selling at perhaps twice or less than twice its book value
whereas many other securities were selling at a much higher ratio,
perhaps two, three times their book values.

Mr. PECORA. Did you find as a result of those conferences with
Dominick & Dominick that they had a better knowledge of the
value of this stock of the corporation that your firm organized
and of which you were an officer?

Mr. CHRISTIE. A better knowledge than who?
Mr. PECORA. Than yourselves, than you had, for instance?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They didn't tell you anything concerning the value

of your stock which you didn't really know, did they ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, didn't you feel you knew more

about it than they did ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Probably.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you account for Dominick & Dominick com-

ing to you with such a proposition in the first instance ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I account for that by the fact that Dominick

& Dominick are a large firm, with a great many clients, and that
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they are continuously looking for securities which they can recom-
mend to their clients. They study the merits of a particular secur-
ity and its market price in relation to the price of similar securities
on the market, and in that field they probably know more than we
do. They were looking for a stock which they felt would be worth
more as time went on and which, at the same time, could be purchased
by them, partly, at least, in bulk, at a price slightly below the market.
They could offer such a stock to their clients at the market with
some profit to themselves and with confidence that their clients
would also make a profit.

Now, the stock of this company did not have a very broad distribu-
tion. Ordinarily, in my opinion, a better market condition exists—
I don't mean by that necessarily a, better market as to price—if a
.stock is held by a large number of people. A stock has a better
market if it is known favorably and people have had good experi-
ence with it over a period of years. This is of importance even to
the holder of a stock who may think he is never going to sell it,
because he cannot tell what circumstances may arise which would
cause him to change his mind.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let's see if we understand you: Dominick &
Dominiek came to you in the first instance, said they had made a
study of the stock of this company, the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation, felt that it was selling out of line in the
open market at that time by comparison with similar stock of other
investment trusts, and also said to you that they felt that they could
recommend it to their customers and that their customers if they
acted upon their recommendation would be entitled to make a profit.
Is that in substance what Dominick & Dominick told you ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is in substance my recollection of it; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Dominick & Dominick does a commission business,

doesn't it, in the exchange ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. Whatever sales they made of stock which was obtained

by them through the medium of this option that was given to them
following these conversations by you and your associates were made
on the exchange, weren't they?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That I don't know. I don't know what they did
with the stock, naturally.

Mr. PECORA. Didn't they sell in the open market and through
the medium of the exchange ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That I don't know. I believe you have a record
of that.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell us whether or not they did by the
charges they made ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. If I had bought the stock from them as an indi-
vidual, or any individual had bought it from them, I could tell
from the slips whether or not Dominick & Dominick were acting
as agent or principal, and the commission would disclose whether
or not the stock had been bought on the exchange or direct.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know that Dominick & Dominick is a brokerage
firm and not dealers in securities ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I know they are.
Mr, PECORA. They are commission brokers, aren't they?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. I believe that they are largely & stock exchange*
firm, but they have also done an investment business for years.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the ledger account on the-
books of Dominick &> Dominick covering this syndicate account in-
United States & Foreign Securities Corporation ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The ledger account of Dominiek & Dominick's ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you this photostat copy of what purports to-

be a letter addressed to Messrs. Dillon, Read & Co. by Dominick &
Dominick under date of December 20, 1928. Will you be good
enough to look at it and tell us if you recognize that as being a true
and correct copy of the option agreement that you have referred to ?

Mr. CHRISTIE (after examining document). Shall I give this to*
the reporter, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. PECORA. First answer the question as to whether you recognize
that and identify it as being a true and correct copy of the so-called:
" option " that you and your associates gave Dominick & Dominick.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received in evidence and spread upon

the record.
(Option agreement between Dillon, Read & Co. and Dominick &:

Dominick, dated December 20, 1928, was thereupon designated
" Committee Exhibit No. 9, October 4, 1933 ?y, see p. 1688.)

Mr. PECORA. The option agreement reads as follows: Dated De-
cember 20, 1928:

UNITED STATES & FOREIGN SECURITIES CORPORATION

COMMON STOCK (NO PAR VALTJEL)

Messrs. DILLON, READ & Co.,

28 Nassau Street, New York City.
DEAR SIRS : We wish to confirm that, in consideration of the formation by u»

of an account, of which we shall be the managers with full discretionary pow-
ers, you hereby extend to us for and on behalf of such account, options to pur-
chase from you an aggregate of thirty thousand (30,000) shares of United States
& Foreign Securities Corporation common stock at prices and under conditions
as follows:

You will sell to us at any time or times, prior to the close1 of business Feb-
ruary 20, 1929, all or any part of ten thousand (10,000) shares of the above
stock at $47.50 a share in such amounts and at such times as we may call i t ;

Provided we exercise our rights as managers to purchase all of the stock
optioned to us at $47.50 a share, you will thereupon immediately extend to us
the right to purchase from you, all or any part of ten thousand (10,000) shares
additional of such stock at $50 a share, in such amounts and at such times as
we may call it, within a period of 2 months from the date of the completion of
our call of the entire amount of stock optioned us at $50 a share.

Provided we exercise our right as managers to purchase all of the stock:
optioned to us at $50 a share, you will thereupon immediately extend to us
the right to purchase from you, all or any part of ten thousand (10,000) shares
additional of such stock at $55 a share, in such amounts and at such times as
we may call it, within a period of 2 months from the date of the completion of
our call of the entire amount of stock optioned us at $50f a share.

During the period in which these options exist you agree to loan us at our
call, all or any part of twenty thousand (20,000) shares- of stock, a t the then
prevailing market price.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1647

Stock borrowed ©r called by us shall be deliverable upon one day's notice
^against payment of the amount due.

It is understood that until all of these options have either been exercised
or have lapsed, you have the right to place stock privately but that you will
exercise your best efforts to prevent such stock from coming into the market.
If it should be necessary, however, for you to dispose of stock in the market,
_you agree to give .us 5 days notice before doing so.

If the above is in accordance with your understanding, please so confirm
by signing and returning to us the duplicate of this letter.

Very truly yours,
DOMINICK & DOMINICK.

Confirmed and agreed to:
DILLON, READ & 0®.

Now, as you heard me read this so-called " option agreement " Mr,
Christie, doesn't it strike you as being nothing more nor less than an
agreement under which a pool for the buying and selling of this
^common stock was formed and agreed to be operated and conducted
by Dominick & Dominick as managers thereof ?

Mr. CHRISTIE (after conferring with associates). In the first place,
I would like to-

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, Mr. Christie, was it really neces-
sary for you to get advice or confer with one of your associates
^before you can answer that question?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO. I didn't start the conference.
Senator GLASS. I submit that the witness has a right to start a

conference just as much as you have to confer with your associates.
Mr. PECORA. I am not objecting to it; I am simply wondering if

it was necessary for this witness, in view of his experience.
Senator GLASS. Well, do you put it on the record, Mr. Pecora,

whether it is necessary for you to confer with your accountants here ?
Mr. PECORA. I do not think the situation is analogous, Senator

'Glass.
Senator GLASS. I t makes a difference from whom it comes.
Mr. PECORA. All right, but if it is necessary for this witness with

his experience to get advice and assistance from anyone else in order
to answer that question I think the committee ought to know it.

Senator GLASS. YOU ought to get it if it is necessary, and if it is
necessary for you after 2 months of investigation to confer with your
.associates here, you should put that on the record just as much as
this. We ought to be fair all the way through.

Mr. PECORA. I do not think the position of counsel and that of
witnesses are analogous or comparable in any way.

Senator GLASS. I think the truth is the truth whether it comes
from a witness or whether it comes from your clients.

Mr. PECORA. I have not objected, Senator Glass, to the witness
getting the benefit of that assistance if he needs it, but I want to
find out if he needs it.

Senator GLASS. Well, the assumption is that he would not get it
if he did not need it, or that you would not get it if you did not
need it from your associates here.

Mr. PECORA. I need all the assistance I can possibly get, Senator
Glass, from my associates or any other persons, in the handling of
this task, and I am glad to get it at any time.

Senator GLASS. Well, I assume the witness is too.
The CHAIRMAN. Let us see what the question is. Do you object

to answering the question?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. Not at all, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Let us go on and answer it.
Mr. CHRISTIE. The question was, was it necessary
Senator GLASS (interposing). And get all the information you

want from your associates too. I shall insist upon that.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t was not necessary, Mr. Pecora, for me to confer

before answering your question. As I said a minute ago, I did not
turn for any help or for a conference, but I don't mind making it
clear on the record that the suggestion was that the fact that that
letter was addressed to Dillon, Head & Co. should be made clear
because of the fact that the options referred to covered stock that
belonged to these individuals. As a matter of convenience the trans-
action was handled in the name of Dillon, Eead & Co. We had a
memorandum account which your investigators have which shows the
detail of how all the transactions were carried on our books.

Mr. PECORA. Whose convenience was served by handling the trans-
action in the name of Dillon, Eead & Co., whereas it really was a
transaction involving individual interests of some of the associates
of Dillon, Eead & Co. ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I should say it was the convenience of those indi-
viduals.

Mr. PECORA. Well, how was that convenience served by putting a
transaction on paper and in the agrements in the name of Dillony
Eead & Co. if it was not a Dillon, Eead & Co. transaction ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The firm of Dominick & Dominick otherwise would
have had letters from 10 or 11 individuals covering their own
separate stock.

Mr. PECORA. They were dealing with the stock of these 10 or
11 separate individuals and not with the stock of Dillon, Eead &
Co. as an entity, weren't they ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was the convenience of anybody served them

by putting the transaction in the name of Dillon, Eead & Co.,, winch
actually was not a party to it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. It seemed to me much simpler to have one letter
cover it. It was easier to handle in our account.

Mr. PECORA. Was this account entered as a Dillon-Eead transac-
tion on the books of Dillon, Eead & Co?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not believe so. You have the ledger account^
and I think you will find that it showed clearly what individuals put
the stock in and then the distribution of the proceeds later on.

Mr. PECORA. Who agreed to the proposal embodied in this option
agreement which has been offered in evidence and marked " Exhibit
9 " of this date in behalf of Dillon, Eead & Co. ? Look at the signa-
ture reading " Dillon, Eead & Co.," and tell us whose handwriting;
it is in.

Mr. CHRISTIE (after examining document). I am not sure nowy
Mr. Pecora, whose firm signature that is. I t was one of sav
associates, one of our members.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you recognize the handwriting of that
signature ?

Mr. CHRISTIE (after showing document to associates and confer-
ring). I t is a signature 4 or 5 years old, and I am just not sure wha
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signed it. I am sure that some member of the association signed it.
It is a firm signature.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean it is a signature of a member of the firm ?"
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Or rather written by a member of the firm ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU cannot tell us whose handwriting it is?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I am sorry, sir, I cannot.
Mr. PECORA. Will you pass it around among such of your asso-

ciates as are gathered about you and see if you can get some enlight-
enment on that from any one of them ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Apparently it has been circulated.
(Exhibit 9 was thereupon circulated among various persons

present.)
Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. Pecora, there is no question about disclaiming

that as the firm signature, but as to which of possibly 17 or 18 mem-
bers at that time signed that name at this time—apparently a good
many of us have looked at it and nobody

Mr. PECORA. Nobody recognizes it as their handwriting?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO one is willing to say whose it is.
Senator GLASS. Whether it is one member of the firm or another,.

it is the firm's responsible signature, isn't it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right, Senator; yes.
Senator GLASS. The firm is responsible for it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. It was not intended to make the firm responsible as

a party to this agreement, was it, by those who negotiated it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t was clear to the firm just what was being done.

There were some members of the firm who were not willing to sell
any stock. When this was being done it was perfectly clear, as you
say—an obligation on the firm to carry that out, but it was done as
a matter of convenience to keep this account for these 10 or 11 men,
whatever it was, together in one account; that was done in corre-
spondence in the name of Dillon, Read & Co.

Mr. PECORA. Tell us this, Mr. Christie, please. At the time that
Dominick & Dominick made this proposal to you and some of your
associates in Dillon, Eead & Co. to grant them this option, was the
matter discussed among all of the associates of Dillon, Read & Co.
with the view of finding out if the firm wanted to give such an
option ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. At the first instance when they first approached
us—you say whether it was taken up with all of the members ?

Mr. PECORA. Was it discussed as a proposition or proposal for
and on behalf of the firm?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. By all of the members of the firm ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That I could not say.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you said that 10 or 11 of the members of the

firm were agreeable to granting an option of some kind to Dominick
& Dominick, and 7 or 8 of the others were not. Now was there a
discussion of the matter among the members of the firm when
Dominick & Dominick first came to you with this proposal for am
option?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. There were at least two distinct proposals. One,
that Dillon, Eead & Co. grant some options on some stock. That
was declined. To the best of my recollection this other idea that
some individuals might be willing to sell was not brought up or was
not thought of at that time. And at a later date when we were
approached again my recollection is that the suggestion came from
them as to whether or not there would not be individuals, or whether
"we knew or could find out where any stock might be obtained or for
sale. At that time a careful survey was made and different indi-
viduals were asked whether or not they individually cared to sell
;any stock. That consideration was entirely separate and distinct
from the first approach, which was as to the firm.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, when the first proposal which related to
the firm giving this option to Dominick & Dominick was first made
to you by Dominick & Dominick was it discussed by the firm ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were all the members of the firm consulted about it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That I could not say.
Mr. PECORA. When you say it was discussed by the firm do you

mean to indicate that all of the members of the firm discussed it,
considered it, and rejected it as a firm proposition?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; because some were out of New York.
Mr. PECORA. At that time the firm of Dillon, Read & Co. as a

separate legal entity apart from its individual members, did have
250,000 shares of the common stock of this corporation, did it not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, in round figures that is approximately correct,
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And Dominick & Dominick's proposal to get

an option from the firm of Dillon, Read & Co. covering 30,000
or more shares could have been agreed to by the firm as a separate
legal entity and the requirements of stock under the option made
by them from this block of 250,000 shares, could it not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, to have given any options out of the 250,000
shares that you refer to naturally would have meant disposing of
some of the stock of those individuals who did not want to have their
own holdings reduced. I told you a few minutes ago that Mr. Dillon
and several other stockholders were not willing to sell any of their
stock.

Mr. PECORA. Was this discussed with Mr. Dillon at the time?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That I do not remember. I should imagine so.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not tell us whether or not it was ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; I can not.
Mr. PECORA. He is the head of the firm ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Right.
Mr. PECORA. The firm of Dillon, Read & Co. had 250,000 shares of

this stock, apart from the 500,000 shares that had been distributed
iiinong the individuals who composed the firm, did it not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And this request of Dominick & Dominick for an

option covering 30,000 shares of that stock could have been agreed
to by the firm of Dillon, Read & Co. out of the 2-50,000 shares that
it held?

Mr. CHRISTIE. It could have been.
Mr. PECORA. It could have been?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And Dominick & Dominick's original proposal to you
was that the firm of Dillon, Bead & Co. do that very thing, was it
not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. AS I remember it, it was.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was that taken up by the members of the firm

and considered as a business proposition made to the firm and
disposed of accordingly?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is my recollection; yes. You are asking me
about conversations and happenings of several years ago, so that
I am trying to be careful in my testimony, that I tell you that to
the best of my knowledge and recollection.

Mr. PECORA. Then to the best of your knowledge and recollection
the proposal of Dominick & Dominick was presented to the members
of the firm, considered by them as a firm, and rejected?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Then Dominick & Dominick learned

somehow or other that 500,000 shares of this same common stock
were owned in various amounts and varying amounts by the indi-
vidual members of the firm, or some of them ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I would not know whether they learned about
the 500,000 shares or not. They came back with the suggestion
that there might be individuals who would have stock, and would
they be willing to sell?

Mr. PECORA. Well now, was that taken up as a proposition of
the firm, or was it taken up among the various individual members ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Among the various individual members.
Mr. PECORA. Who canvassed the situation among the various in-

dividual members at that time for the purpose of ascertaining how
many of them were willing to enter into such an option agreement
with Dominick & Dominick?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think I did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you then speak to all of the members of the firm

about it?
Mr. CHKISTIE. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure you did?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I hope so. I think they all should have been

told of the suggestion that had been made and that they should
all have the same opportunity to either reject it or to go along
with any one who was selling stock. I have no tabulation or no*
record to show whether I overlooked one or not. I do not suppose
that I did.

Mr. PECORA. Did you overlook the head of the firm at that timer
do you think ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Not if he were in New York.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether or not you actually con-

sulted the head of the firm ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. No; I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, when the firm which, as you say met and con-

sidered the original proposal of Dominick & Dominick that the firm
of Dillon, Bead & Co. give to them an option agreement covering
30,000 shares of this stock, turned down the proposal, for what
reason did they turn it down as a firm ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think that the controlling reason was that we
considered the stock primarily as that 250,000 shares; in as much
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as the balance of the stock belonged to these individuals they were
free to do with that as they chose, and that the firm did not want
to sell any of that stock.

Mr. PECORA. But for what reason? What reason was advanced
upon which the firm's determination was eventually based not to
part with any of that block of 250,000 shares that was in the firm
name ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. In the first place some of the stockholders—or
rather, some of the members who had a very substantial interest in
that block were unwilling to sell any of their stock. That, in itself,
it preclude selling out of that block of stock, because, as I said, they
would reduce their holdings and their interest in that situation if
stock was sold out of that block.

Mr. PECORA. Were Dominick & Dominick told after the rejection of
the proposal which they made to the firm, that individiial members
of the firm had large holdings of this common stock in their individ-
ual capacity as distinguished from their position as members of
the firm of Dillon, Eead & Co. ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Not as far as I know. They may or may not have
been told. But I do not recall telling them.

Mr. PECORA. The fact that these 500,000 shares were originally
acquired in various proportions by individual members of the firm
of Dillon, Eead & Co. back in October 1924 was not publicly known,
was it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, it was publicly known that the 750,000 shares
had gone to Dillon, Eead & Co. and its associates. I think that was
very generally known.

Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that the circular and advertisement
which accompanied the offer of the first preferred stock to the public
merely said in that respect that Dillon, Eead & Co. had purchased
for $5,000,000 the 50,000 shares of the second preferred stock, and
that 750,000 shares of the common stock would go to Dillon, Eead &
Co. and to the organizers, without disclosing the identity of the or-
ganizers ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Unless you want me to refer to the circular to testify
in some detail as to that language—as I recall it the circular we put
in evidence yeterday substantially had the description that you have
given.

The CHAIRMAN. Would it have made any difference to Dominick
& Dominick whether the stock that they were attempting to acquire
came out of the 250,000 shares that Dillon, Eead & Co. owned, or out
of the other 500,000 shares?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I should not think it would make the slightest
difference.

The CHAIRMAN. I t would not have made any difference to them
whether it came out of the 250,000 shares or out of the 500,000 shares
that the individuals owned ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I cannot see, Senator, what difference it would make
to them where the stock came from.

The CHAIRMAN. The fact is that the control of 750,000 shares, three
fourths of the shares issued, would give a great opportunity, would
it not, for manipulation in case one desired to do that ?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not quite follow that, Senator. Do you mind
if I have the stenographer read that question ?

The CHAIRMAN. If one concern owns and controls three fourths of
the capital issue of the common stock of the corporation, does not
that ownership give a power for manipulation of the market that
otherwise would not exist ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, rather indirectly, I think. Only because the
balance that is outstanding is perhaps relatively small. If they
want to buy stock and have it go up, they know exactly how much
they would" have to buy, if they have to buy at all, to put it up.
Whereas if it was the other way around, the threat of the majority
of the stock going on the market naturally is pretty indefinite as to
what might happen.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Christie, in the letter which made up this
option there was an agreement to keep the stock, so far as they could,
off the market. That is, your group—whether it was Dillon, Read
& Co. or individual members of the group—Dillon, Eead & Co. signed
the option agreement to do their best to keep the stock off the market.
They reserved the right to make private sales, but agreed to not put
it upon the market, with the idea, of course, of protecting the market
for Dominick & Dommiek. So that the fact that Dillon-Kead held
the large block and agreed to keep it off was a very material circum-
stance in preserving that market ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Quite. And that intention was expressed in that
letter.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, only one quarter of the stock,
.25 percent of it, was in the hands of the public?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. All the rest of the stock was in your hands ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. But the letter was intended to obligate Dillon,

Head, as a concern, to keep stock off the market, as well as the indi-
viduals, was it not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right. But that was a very obvious and a
very easy intention to comply with inasmuch as those members who
were not included in this transaction did not want to sell any of their
«tock in any event, and to a large extent still hold that stock.

Senator ADAMS. At the same time, Mr. Christie, it did not require
the unanimous consent of the stockholders and associates of Dillon,
Read in order for your company to sell. That is, you formed a
joint stock association, and if your managing group, your officers,
saw fit to sell it would not make any difference that some stockholder
or some member did not want to sell; that would not preclude a sale.
You made the statement a while ago that the fact that some members
did not want to sell would preclude the company from making the

l
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; but when you have the situation where the head

of your firm and some of your principal executive officers are those
•who do not want to sell, that is rather controlling.

Senator ADAMS. But if Mr. Dillon had decided that he wanted to
sell, the fact that some other member did not want to sell, would not
have prevented the sale from being made ?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, technically no. But I think that we try to
run our picture and we do run it so that if there is any great differ-
ence of opinion the stock would not be sold. I think Mr. Dillon:
would be very much influenced by

Senator ADAMS. But it does not require a unanimous verdict in
every case in order to do business?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I t does not.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, do you recall what the market quota-

tion was for this stock on the date of this option, namely, December
20,1928?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I can tell you I think in a minute. It was around
$54 a share, I am told.

Mr. PECORA. That was the open market quotation on the Exchange,
it then being listed on the New York Curb Exchange, was it not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. What is that ?
Mr. PECORA. Around $54?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In this option agreement you and those of your

associates comprising ten or eleven in number who agreed, although
in the name of Dillon, Read & Co., to give this option to Dominick
& Dominick, undertook to deliver 10,000 shares of your holdings to
Dominick & Dominick at any time between December 20, 1928, and
February 20, 1929, at the price of $47.50 a share, which was con-
siderably below the then market, did you not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. On the first block of 10,000; shares at that price—
there were three

Mr. PECORA. But I will take them up one after the other.
Mr. CHRISTIE. The average of all of them was a little over 50.
Mr. PECORA. I am taking them up as the contract itself was made

out. You agreed, first, to sell Dominick & Dominick any or all of
10,000 shares between December 20, 1928, and February 20, 1929, at
the price of $47.50 a share, did you not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And when you made that agreement,, the public

market quotation was around $54 a share?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. What prompted you and your associates who agreed

to this option to enter into it, in view of the fact that you could have-
sold such of your holdings as you wanted to sell on the open market
for considerably more than the option price to Dominick & Dominick?

Mr. CHRISTIE. YOU refer, and I have no objection to it, to taking
the option step by step. There are other factors, however. The
three options involved would total 30,000 shares at prices which I
believe averaged something a little over 50. They were a considera-
tion. In other words, Dominick & Dominick were not talking about
taking an option of 10,000 shares at $47.50, and that is all. They
were talking about 30,000 shares, 10,000 shares at $47.50, which ran
for 2 months, with another option that they could take up or
which would run for 2 months beyond the time they exercised the*
first option, and then the third step, with another 10,000 shares at
$55 running 2 months beyond the exercise of the second option.
That is as I reqall that.

Mr. PECORA. This option was split up into three parts. On the
first part you agreed to sell to Dominick & Dominick 10,000 shares
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between December 20, 1928, and February 20, 1929, for $47.50 per
ishare. In the second part you agreed to deliver to Dominick &
Doininick on their call another 10,000 shares within the next 2
months period from February 20, 1929, to April 20, 1929, for $50
a share; and the third part of the option agreement called for your
delivering to Dominick & Dominick within the next 2 months period,
namely, from April 20, 1929, to June 20, 1929, another 10,000 shares
at $55 a share. That is correct, is it not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO. I think that is only assuming that they did
mot exercise the options until the last day of each option.

Mr. PECORA. That is assuming that they exercised their options
within the prescribed periods of time ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, at the maximum amount of the time.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I would appreciate it if you would correct me, but

:as I remember that letter, if they exercised the first option on Janu-
ary 20 instead of on February 20, the period of the second option
would have been from January 20 to March 20 instead of the par-
ticular months that you put into your question.

Mr. PECORA. But the option gave them the right to call for the
;stock, for the first 10,000 allotment, gave them the right to call for
it, during all of the 2 months period?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And with regard to the second block of 10,000 shares,

the option likewise gave them the right to call for that and draw it
down from the associates who entered into this agreement, in another
two months time f rom the date of the exercise of the previous option ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. And the agreement with respect to the delivery to

them of the third block of 10,000 shares again gave Dominick &
Dominick .2 months' time within which to exercise that portion of
the option, did it not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO it was possible for Dominick & Dominick in exer-

cising this option to draw down these 30,000 shares over a full period
of 6 months' time from the date of this option agreement ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And you and your associates obligated yourselves by

this agreement to sell and deliver to Dominick & Dominick an aggre-
gate of 30,000 shares over a period of possibly 6 full months' time
from December .20, 1928, at prices averaging below what was the
market price for this stock on the public exchange on December 20,
1928, when this agreement was entered into. Is not that correct?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The .average was slightly below the market at that
time; yes.

Mr. PECORA. I t was several points below; not slightly below.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Three or four points below.
Mr. PECORA. That is not a slight difference, is it—3 or 4 points?

Where the security is selling for around $50, is that a slight
difference ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. With the stock selling around 50, it is 6 percent. I
do not know who is to decide whether it is slight or great. The
:stock was selling around about 54 at that time, and these options
averaged a little over 50.
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Mr. PECORA. What were the considerations that prompted yon to
enter into this option agreement ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The considerations that prompted me personally to
enter into it were that I had more of that particular stock than I
had of any other stock, and the stock was, I think, about one third
of the total amount that I had, and I thought that I would be willing
to sell a part of it for the sake of diversification.

Mr. PECORA. YOU could have sold it on the open market for your
own account?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I could have; but up to that time it had not oc-
curred to me to do it. We got together with our associates and
talked it over. Those of us that did go in felt this was a perfectly
proper thing for us to do. I t was our stock to do with as we pleased^
and we felt that, as a group, it was not harmful to any of our asso-
ciates, and if we wanted to sell it to Dominick & Bominick by giving
them options slightly below the market, as you say

Mr. PECORA. NO ; I didn't say " slightly below the market." That
is what you said.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I beg your pardon.
Senator GLASS. AS a matter of fact, is not the plainer and shorter

answer that you wanted to make money ̂  and that that is what all
of these things are done for ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I wanted to sell that stock, Senator Glassv
Senator GLASS. YOU wanted to make money on it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Not to make money on it. I had a profit in it at the

time; but the sale of the stock was more for the purpose of diversifi-
cation than it was to register the profit that I had at that time.

Senator GLASS. YOU did not mind making money ont your diversifi-
cation, did you?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I have never minded making money.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares of your own personal holdings- did

you put into this option agreement?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think it was 2,900 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, if you had wanted to sell for the pur-

pose of making a profit these two thousand-odd shares of your
personal holdings that you put into this option agreement, you1

could have sold it at that time in the open market for a good deal
more than the price you were getting over a six months period of
time under this option agreement, could you not?'

Mr. CHRISTIE. I t does not necessarily follow. I might have. The
fact that the stock, you say, was selling at 54 would indicate that
there were orders in the market to buy my stock, and if I wanted to
disregard my associates or sell ahead of them, perhaps 1 could have
gotten 54 for it; I cannot tell.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any understanding of an informal or other
character among the associates not to part with any of their indi-
vidual holdings without the knowledge and consent or approval of
the others? Were you bound together by any such understandings
either express or implied?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO. I think a few had sold previous to this time*
Mr. PECORA. Without consultation with the associates^
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think so.
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Mr. PECORA. They felt free to do it and they were free to do it,,
were they not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; they were free to do as they pleased.
Mr. PECORA. And you were free, if you wanted to sell 2,000 shares

at a price on the open market that would have given you a profit, to
make such a sale, were you not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. If you were willing to put these two thousand and

odd shares of yours into this syndicate arrangement in order to
make a profit, why didn't you sell them directly and individually
in the open market at the time when the stock was selling for
$54.50?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I don't know. Perhaps I should have.
Senator GLASS. IS it not a fact that when a pool handles stock

through a responsible stock brokerage concern they are more apt
to get a better price for it than otherwise ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. In this case our price was not dependent upon
what they did with the market. Our price was fixed by theses
options.

Senator GLASS. But they were willing to take that option because
they could operate a pool and sell the stock, were they not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. If we had made that kind of
Senator GLASS. I am asking questions now that I do not know

anything about, and there is scarcely a member of this committee,,
not more than one, that knows a thing in the world about what Mr.
Pecora wants to prove here—the thing which I have protested
against from the first. The committee ought to know exactly what
he is asking so that they may intelligently ask questions.

And while I am firing off now, I would like to ask Mr. Dillon if
he would feel that he could morally or legally repudiate that propo-
sition [handing a paper to Mr. Dillon].

Mr. DILLON. NO ; that is an obligation of Dillon, Bead & Co.
Senator GLASS. Exactly. I t doesn't make any difference who

signed it; it is Dillon, Eead & Co.
Mr. DILLON. It does not make any difference whose stock it was.

It is Dillon, Read & Co.'s obligation to deliver the stock to Domi-
nick & Dominick under the terms of that letter.

Senator GLASS. SO far as I am concerned, it is not necessary for
me to put on record my opposition to pools. We long ago disclosed
the fact that many of them were conducted in a rascally way, that
they employed specialists, or when they did not employ specialists,
they employed the specialists' way, and they conduct them in a
rascally way, and I am opposed to pools. I would break them up
if I could do it; and I think I could if they would let me do it.
I do not mean, if the pools would let me $o it, but if Congress would
legislate sanely. But I would like to know what all this is about.

Mr. DILLON. This letter, Senator Glass
Senator GLASS. I do not want to come in here like an idle spectator

and sit around the table and not know what is going on, not know
what is attempted to be proved, and whether it is something that
might be corrected by legislation or that could not be corrected by
legislation.
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Mr. PECORA. Senator, I outlined to the members of the subcom-
mittee in charge of this investigation, at an executive session which
was called by its chairman and which was attended by all of the
members, with the exception of yourself, yesterday morning, in
advance of the public hearing.

Senator GLASS. I was not in town yesterday morning, but I was
:in town on Monday.

Mr. PECORA. I was in town on Monday and I had a 2-hour talk
with the chairman of the committee.

Senator GLASS. YOU did not have it with me and did not have it
,at an executive meeting of the committee.

Mr. PECORA. That was held yesterday morning.
Senator GLASS. If you will examine the records of the committee

you will see that a textual resolution is there requiring that counsel
shall come beforehand and state to the members of the committee
what it is he proposes to prove, whether it is something that may be
corrected or not; and that ought to be done, Mr. Pecora. It ought
to be done in justice to the members of the committee. The members
of the committee ought not to sit around here in utter ignorance as
.any spectator here, as to what is going on and what you expect to
prove.

Mr. PECORA. I have on every occasion when I was so requested,
come on here and consulted with members of the committee and
apprised them of the work that the investigating staff was doing.

The CHAIRMAN. The meeting of the subcommittee was called on
yesterday morning for that purpose. Mr. Pecora was here and at-
tempted to comply with the resolution. The Senator from Virginia
had an election in his State and could not be present, but the sub-
committee was called regularly.

Senator GLASS. I asked my colleague on the right here, who is a
lawyer, if he knew what all this was, and he did not know.

Mr. PECORA. I did not understand that it was expected that I
was going to place before the executive meeting all of the evidence
that I had been collecting and was going to introduce at the public
hearing. That would have involved a duplication of time and
work.

Senator GLASS. YOU should not impute any such nonsense as that
to me, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say you do not understand what the evidence is
that is being introduced. You could not have understood it in that
way unless I had given it all to you beforehand, which I do not think
you had in mind my doing.

Senator GLASS. My understanding is a little superior to your
•imagination. I could have understood if you had come before the
(Committee and told us just exactly what you proposed to do.

Mr. PECORA. I did that yesterday morning, sir, in executive session
called by the chairman of the committee, which I attended. I was
responsible for my own attendance at that executive session and for
no other individual's, and I accepted my responsibility.

The CHAIRMAN. Let us go on.
Senator GLASS. I intend to insist upon carrying out the order of

the committee made at the largest meeting of it that has been held,
and that is that counsel shall explain to the committee in executive
session just what he proposes to adduce.
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Mr. PECORA. I did that yesterday morning, sir, and I placed some
emphasis on the very evidence that is now being adduced.

Senator GLASS. Yes. Well, I unfortunately was not there.
Mr. PECORA. I hope the Senator does not hold me responsible for

that.
The CHAIRMAN. I t is -now 1 o'clock, and we will take a recess until

2 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 1 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The subcommittee reconvened at 2:10 p.m., Wednesday, October
4,1933, at the expiration of the noon recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Proceed, Mr.
Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT E. CHRISTIE, JR., A MEMBER OP THE
FIRM OF DILLON, READ & CO., NEW YORK CITY—RESUMED

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, you will probably recall that just prior
to the taking of recess today I asked you a series of questions with
a view to finding out from you why you did not sell your two
thousand-odd shares of the common stock of the United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation which you put into this option ar-
rangement with Dominick & Domiftick in the open market, and
thereby have obtained a price for them higher than that which
you were to receive under this option agreement. , I do not recall
that you have as yet answered that question specifically. Will you
do so please?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir. I remember you asked me that question,
and I think I said I might halve sold my own stock, if that were all
that had been involved, on the market at a higher price than the
option price, but this was a grouping of some associates of mine,
with a total of 30,000 shares, which obviously, if just thrown on the
market, would not have been sold, probably, at the quoted price at
that date.

Mr. PECORA. I think you did make one answer to the question, the
substance of which was that it did not occur to you to sell your
two thousand and odd shares in the open market. Was that the only
reason why you did not so dispose of them in the open market?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; I meant by that that I had not been selling any
stock up to that time, and had not offered it 100 shares at a time,
or piecemeal, and that frankly I had not decided to sell any of it
until a number of us in this group decided to sell together.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know what is meant by the term " pool opera-
tion " as applied to stockmarket activities, do you not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not know that I could give a very good defini-
tion of it.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know what is conveyed by the use of that term,
do you not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. TO me it sounds like some kind of a joint market
operation, buying and selling securities.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU have heard the term " pool activities " or " pool
operation" applied to stockmarket transactions, have you not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; I have.
Mr. PECORA. What do those terms convey to you—referring to what

kind of an operation ? Just tell us in your own way.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I believe that they might work either with

the idea of distributing stock or of accumulating stock.
Mr. PECORA. And unloadiiig it at a higher price ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Or distributing or selling it at a higher price.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have heard of pool manipulations, have you not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; I have heard of them. I am not familiar

enough with them, though, to describe them.
Mr. PECORA. AS one engaged in the business of investment banking,

I presume you frequently read the financial pages of the daily press.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Particularly in the city of New York,
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you come across, very, very frequently, refer-

ences to pool operations and pool manipulations in referring to stock-
market activities?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What do those terms mean to you when you read

them?
Mr. CHRISTIE. AS a matter of fact, they mean very little to me.

They do not interest me. #

Mr. PECORA. DO you think the financial writers who employ them
are using terms that are enigmas to bankers ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir. I do not have any reaction when I read
that in the newspaper at all.

Mr. PECORA. What do they mean to you when you read in the
financial pages of the press of the activities or operations of pools in
the stock market? For instance, you sometimes read, do you not,
that a pool is operating in the stock of the ABC Company, do you
not?

Mr. CHRISTIE, Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What does that me&n to you ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t means that some group of individuals are buying

and selling that stock, and are active in the purchase and sale of it.
Mr. PECORA. Where such pool operations are so referred to, you

know, do you not, that those pool operations are usually conducted
by those who compose the pool, on the basis of their having for their
benefit in such operations an option agreement with the owners or
holders of large blocks of the stock that they are dealing in, so
that they know at any time during the pool operation that they can
depend upon the delivery to them of a certain number of shares of
that stock?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I am not at all familiar with the mechanics of any
pool operations. I should assume that they might either buy stock
and accumulate stock for the pool, or they might do it by way of an
option.

Mr. PECORA. They frequently do it by means of an option.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I assume so.
Mr. PECORA. Given to them by holders of sufficiently large blocks

of the stock to protect them in their pool operations.
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Mr. CHRISTIE. Very likely.
Mr. PECORA. Having in mind the letter which has been put in

evidence here, known as " Committee's Exhibit 9 ", and which con-
stitutes the option agreement that was entered into by you and your
associates who were participants therein, with Dominick & Dominick5
would you say that this letter indicates that Dominick & Dominick-
had formed a pool to buy and sell the common stock of the Unitedl
States &> Foreign Securities Corporation at the time this optiom
agreement was made?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; I would not say that that indicated that they
were necessarily going to carry on any pool operation. In the con-
versation that led up to it, as I said this morning, a good deal of
emphasis was put on the fact that they had a large clientele that
they would like to distribute this kind of stock to. We were not—
that group of individuals were not participants in the account of
Dominick & Dominick. Our sole participation in that business waa
the granting of those options.

Mr. PECORA. Why were you willing to tie up your stock in this;
kind of an option agreement for a period of possibly 6 months ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. SO as to have a better opportunity of distributing
the total amount of 30,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. But you at that time had not been especially anxious
to sell any of your holdings, as I understood your testimony this
morning.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. What do you think the interest of Dominick & Domi-

nick was in seeking to get you people to enter into this option agree-
ment with them ? What do you think they were trying to do ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. SO that they could carry on a transaction profitably
to them.

Mr. PECORA. HOW would they be enabled to carry on such a trans-
action on a profitable basis, as distinguished from buying and selling;
or trading in the open market?

Mr. CHRISTIE. With these options they were protected at the price
of the options, so that any sales that they made at a price above that
would represent their profit.

Mr. PECORA. Did it not all indicate that they were managing or
conducting a pool operation?

Mr. CHRISTIE. On the basis of that letter, I do not think that that
necessarily indicates that they were, although whether they did or
not I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. Well, let us see. In the opening paragraph of the
letter they say to you as follows :

"We wish to confirm that in consideration of the formation by us of an
account of which we shall be the managers with full discretionary powers, yoj*
hereby extend to us, for and on behalf of such account, options to purchase-
from you an aggregate of 30,000 shares of United States & Foreign Securities
Corporation common stock at prices and under conditions as follows."

From that, am I justified in inferring that in the course of the
conversations which Dominick & Dominick had with you and your
associates preliminary to the making of this option agreement, they
informed you that they had formed or were going to form an account
of some kind, of which they were to be the managers with full
discretionary powers ?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right. In the formation of that account, we
knew that they had other houses associated with them in the account.

Mr. PECORA. Did they tell you for whose benefit they were forming
and were going to operate this account ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I t would naturally be for their benefit.
Mr. PECORA. For whose benefit?
Mr. CHRISTIE. For the participants in their account.
Mr. PECORA. Did they tell you who those participants were ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I don't believe so.
]\lr. PECORA. Was it of any interest to you to know who they were?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. Did they have any other stock in the corporation ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew, did you not, as an officer of the United

States & Foreign Securities Corporation at the time of the granting
of this option to Dominick & Dominick, that 250,000 shares of the
common stock of that corporation had been distributed to the gen-
eral public back in October 1924 in connection with the purchase
by the public of the 250,000 shares of the first preferred stock of
this corporation?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I knew about the 250,000 shares that you speak of.
Whether the dates we had this morning regarding the time I was an
officer of the corporation coincided with the date of this option, I
do not remember. At the beginning of your statement you asked
me if I knew that, being an officer at the time the option was
granted. I am not sure whether I was an officer at that time or not.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had been an officer prior to December 20, 1928,
had you not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And you were familiar with all the facts and cir-

cumstances surrounding the organization and flotation of the stock
of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation back in 1924.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECOBA. And that information included the information that

250,000 shares of the common stock had been issued to the public that
subscribed for the 250,000 shares of first preferred stock.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. That made available for open-market operations a

substantial block of this common stock, did it not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. TWO hundred and fifty thousand shares.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Do you know of any reason why Dominick &

Dominick could not have purchased the 30,000 shares that are cov-
ered by this option agreement in the open market, in view of this
.floating supply of 250,000 shares that was available?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; no reason.
Mr. PECORA. From the fact that they came to you and your asso-

ciates, comprising a small group of individuals, and sought this kind
of an arrangement to enable them to purchase at fixed prices, over a
period of 6 months, possibly, 30,000 shares of this stock, would you
not say that they were organizing a pool operation ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I would say that if they were going to go in and
offer to buy the 30,000 shares in the market, they would not know
at what price they might be able to get it. They might get just a
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few thousand shares, not enough to distribute to their clients, and
they probably would not be interested in that sort of thing, so they
came to us to see if they could get a sizeable block of stock, which
was this 30,000 shares.

Mr. PECOKA. YOU see, from the terms of this option agreement, the
period of operation or management of this account referred to in
this letter was possibly 6 months.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. That was a pretty substantial period of time to

accumulate in the open market 30,00 shares, was it not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Oh, yes; but the 6 months' time was the time within

which they wanted to both buy and sell.
Mr. PECORA. Both accumulate and unload; is that right ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. And distribute.
Mr. PECORA. When you say "distribute" you are using it in the

same sense in which I am using the term " unload ", are you not ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Very likely; to get out of it at a profit.
Mr. PECORA. Just a difference of terminology.
The CHAIRMAN. Was this stock listed on the New York Stock

Exchange at that time ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t is now, Senator Fletcher.
Mr. PECORA. It was not then.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t was not then. It was listed some time the follow-

ing year.
Mr. PECORA. I t was listed on the Curb.
Senator ADAMS. May I ask if you can give me, in a very rough

way, what the requirements are for listing on the Curb Exchange?
I am thinking of the number of stock certificates and the number
of stockholders you have to have. What are those requirements,
generally ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I am afraid I could not give you a very accurate
idea of it.

Mr. DILLON. I think it requires that a certain percentage of the
total issue of stock must be outstanding and distributed. For ex-
ample, if I owned 100 percent of the stock, I could not list it on the
Curb. If I owned 90 percent, I probably could not. There is some
point there.

Senator ADAMS. What is the approximate figure ?
Mr. DILLON. I think the so-called Big Board, the regular stock

exchange, requires a broader distribution for listing than the Curb
does. I am not sure what the Curb requirement is. I know it can-
not be more than 25 percent, because this was listed, and there was
only 25 percent in the hands of the public.

Senator ADAMS. Did your organization make the application for
listing ?

Mr. DILLON. NO. The company must make its own application.
The United States & Foreign made the application.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, can you tell us the reason for including
in this option agreement the following provision, which I will now
read to you therefrom:

" During the period in wliich these options exist you agree to loan us, at our
call, all or any part of 20,000 shares of stock at the then prevailing market
price."
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What was the reason for the inclusion of that ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. In this account that Dominick & Dominick had

with some other firms, if they were going to sell stock to their clients,
they would use the stock that they would borrow from us against
delivery of that stock. That, I believe, would be a protection to
them should the stock be sold back by their clients. If they bought
it back, or the sale was canceled, they would then not be long the stock,
because they used borrowed stock to make the delivery; and also, if
the stock, for any reason during the period during which they had it-
optioned, might sell lower, they could buy the stock in the market and
make a larger profit, and return the borrowed stock to us.

Mr. PECORA. That is to say, it indicated to you that, among other
things, the managers of this account—we will abandon for the time
being the. word " pool "—contemplated making some short sales, and
in order to have stock available to cover those short sales without
making it necessary for them to go into the open market and cover,
they provided for this arrangement under which they could borrow
from you 20,000 shares for such covering purposes.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir. It would be clear that they could do that,
and I think it was later extended to the whole 30,000.

Mr. PECORA. IS it not clear to you that that is what they had in
mind by the inclusion in this option agreement of these provisions to
which I have just called your attention?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think that is a fair statement.
Senator ADAMS. They could have borrowed the stock and made

the sales without exercising any of the options.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. If it were just a matter of the disposal of this

option stock, why would it be necessary for them to have arrange-
ments with other brokerage or stock-selling houses, which I under-
stand they had?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Why they invited other people to join with them
in this ?

Senator ADAMS. YOU said there were others operating with them
when they came to you to get this option.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; and the letter said that they were forming an
account of which they were to be the managers. Why it was neces-
sary to do that, I am sure I do not know. It probably made a
broader operation. They probably had more people talking this
stock to their customers all at the same time than if they undertook it
alone.

Senator ADAMS. I t would obviously indicate that it was not merely
to be sold on the market. That is, it involved the aid of other
institutions.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, that is right.
Senator ADAMS. And possibly the other institutions were to buy

as well as to sell.
Mr. CHRISTIE. It might very well be. They do not say how many,

and the letter does not indicate how many people they had in their
account. At least they had other people associated with them.

Senator ADAMS. It would be possible for someone who had a
misunderstanding as to what a pool might be to think that a pool
was going to do a reasonable amount, not of manipulating, but of
buying and selling to maintain a market.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1665

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Let one read this other provision to you from this

so-called " option " agreement.
It is understood that until all of these options have either been exercised

or have lapsed, you have the right to place stock privately, but that you will
exercise your best efforts to prevent such stock from coming into the market.

What would you say was the reason for the inclusion of that
particular provision in this option agreement ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, if they were offering this stock to their cus-
tomers at the then market price, which was slightly above this option
price, and if we were to offer a substantial amount of additional
stock on the market, it might naturally spoil that market, the supply
being greater than the demand, and knock it below the option price,
so that they could not do anything with this account.

Mr. PECORA. Then, by virtue of this provision that I have just
read to you, they were assuring themselves, so far as it was possible
for them so to do, that in their market operations which they were
going to manage for the benefit of this so-called " account", they were
not going to be disturbed by owners of the stock, such as yourself,
interfering with their market operations by putting your own stock
through the market.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, to that extent they were seeking to

dam up the normal, natural flow of these securities in the public
market, were they not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. AS far as we were concerned, and this large block
of stock, that is what they were trying to do, obviously.

Mr. PECORA. And that is the purpose that is always sought to be
attained in the operation of pools, is it not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, that is a generalization. As I say, I hesitate
to comment on pool operations because I have never run one, and I
am not a specialist in pools. I t would seem, however, to be a rea-
sonable precaution that anyone would take if he wanted to work and
distribute a stock.

Mr. PECORA. AS a result of the conduct of operations by this ac-
count, or in behalf of this account, in the manner that was indicated
to you by the terms of this option agreement, that that account was
to be operated, do you, Mr. Christie, think it was fair to the general
investing public to enter into such an arrangement with the man-
agers of this account?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I think it was perfectly fair to the holders of
the other 250,000 shares of preferred stock to grant these options and
to be willing to hold the stock off the market, according to the provi-
sions of that letter as they required of us.

Mr. PECORA. TO what extent did you bind yourselves by this agree-
ment to withhold your stock from t l^ market? Weren't you inter-
fering with the operation of the normal law of supply and demand?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Not necessarily, Mr. Pecora. We were only binding
ourselves.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, it was more a case where they were
taking unfair advantage of the law of supply and demand, wasn't it?

Senator GLASS. Well, do you know of anybody today in the Gov-
ernment who is not taking unfair advantage of the law of supply and
demand ?
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Mr. PECORA. Senator Glass, the reason I am asking these questions
is that I have read the testimony given before this committee, in hear-
ings held last year, and it was contended that the stock exchange
affords a market for the free and open buying and selling of securi-
ties, and that usually the prices of securities are fixed in obedience
to the law of supply and demand. I t seems to me here we may have
some definite proof of circumstances, in regard to this transaction at
least, where somebody sought to interfere with that natural law of
supply and demand.

Senator GLASS. But what I asked you was: If you know of any
government official or agency which is not now undertaking to inter-
fere with the law of supply and demand. [Laughter.]

Mr. PECORA. Well, Senator Glass
Senator ADAMS (interposing). Aren't they, rather, interfering

with the supply rather than interfering with the law ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Our interest was only in the granting of these op-

tions. And the options were not harmful to us, and I could not see
that they would be harmful to the 250,000 shares that you spoke of as
being outstanding. If there was at all any interference with the law
of supply and demand it was on the side that I should think would
work to the benefit of the holders rather than in any way against
them.

Mr. PECORA. I t might work to the benefit of the holders, but do
you think it would work to the benefit of an investor going into the
market at that time and purchasing this stock ? Wouldn't he be buy-
ing in a market where prices were fixed not in response to the natural
law of supply and demand but under circumstances where that price
is interfered with because of interference with the natural law of
supply and demand?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, it was only interfered with to the extent that
we were not going to dump any more of our stock on the market,
which we probably would not have done anyhow. Those 250,000
shares were still there, there was still an available supply there, and
if anything was added to it through these operations we did not take
away from any of the available supply that did exist.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many shares were actually traded
in by this account referred to in this option agreement of December
20, 1928?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you ever learn from Dominick & Dominick

how many shares were actually traded in both on the buying and
the selling side?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir; I never learned that.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever learn from them the profits realized by

the participants in that account as a result of that operation?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; I never did.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know now long the operation of the account

lasted under this option agreement?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I have the record of the date on which they

exercised their options, and I think there were some additional op-
tions granted, and they ran I suppose for several months. They
formed a second account along in June or July of 1929, and I think
this account ran right up to that account, and the second account went
on through.
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Mr. PECORA. This account was in operation for a period of about
6 months ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the total number of shares of the

account traded in?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; that information I do not have.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you know it was considerably more than 30,000

shares which were embodied in this option agreement ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, we granted them additional options, and

they took down additional stock. So I know it was over 30,000
shares.

Mr. PECORA. What was the total amount of the shares which you
and your associates actually delivered to Dominick & Dominick
for the purpose of the operation of this account under this option
agreement or any supplemental agreements that followed?

Mr. CHRISTIE. By the use of the words " supplemental agree-
ments ", do you still mean this first account?

Mr. PECORA. This first account; yes. This one based upon the
option agreement of December 20, 1928.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. Pecora, I am told that during the first account
the total options granted to them was 40,000 shares, but that the
total amount they took down under those options in the first account
was 25,000 shares. Then they ran into the second account.

Mr. PECORA. DO you happen to know what the total volume was
of transactions on the New York Curb Exchange during the period
of time covered by the operation of this account; namely, from
December of 1928 to June of 1929?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. In the common shares of the United States & For-

eign Securities Corporation?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; I do not think I know that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, for your information and subject to correc-

tion by you if you wish to seek means of confirmation of this infor-
mation, a compilation of statistics made by members of the investi-
gating staff of the committee shows that the total volume of trading
during that period of time on the New York Curb Exchange in this
security was 145,800 shares, both on the buying and on the selling
side, and that the account operated by Dominick & Dominick was
responsible for trading to the extent of 129,650 shares in that period
of time, and that about 48 percent of the entire volume of the trading
on the New York Curb Exchange was by Dominick & Dominick.
Now, does that information, assuming it to be correct, accord with
your general recollection?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I have no recollection of the activity in the
market at that time, but I am perfectly willing to accept those figures
compiled by your people.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, you speak of trading on both the
buying and selling sides of the market.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; the total number of shares traded in.
Senator ADAMS. Well, let us say that there are 100 shares traded

in. You do not mean 100 shares bought and 100 shares sold, do
you?

Mr. PECORA. NO. 100 shares traded represents 100 shares bought
and sold.
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Senator ADAMS. Then if 100 shares are sold and bought it would
show up as 200 shares traded in.

Mr. PECORA. The figures would be shown on both the selling and
buying sides.

Senator ADAMS. Then in the case of a total of 145,000 shares
traded in, if this one concern had dealt in 129,000 shares, quite neces-
sarily they had purchased a great many shares ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. Because there could have been only about seventy-

odd thousand shares sold.
Mr. PECORA. Unless they were doing both buying and selling

themselves.
Senator ADAMS. If their transactions represented 129,000 shares

out of a total of 145,000 shares traded in, it could be only half of
the 145,000 shares.

Senator GLASS. Mr. Chairman, it has been developed over and
over again in these hearings that that is exactly what they do. They
buy their own shares and they sell their own snares. All those pools
do that in order to control the market.

Mr. PECORA. Senator Glass, the reason I am trying to put on the
record through the medium of the testimony of this witness, plus
the documentary evidence that we have here, the information celled
for in the question, is to give a concrete example of the formation
and operation of such a pool account.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, of course, the manager of a pool will offer
certain stock and the price will go down as a result of such sale, and
then he will come in and buy and will push the price up.

Senator GLASS. Oh, well, you have abundant testimony of concrete
examples of that having been done over and over again.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Christie, did you sell all of your individual
holdings to Dominick & Dominick?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; I did not.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU had some left?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU and your friends and associates in this trans-

action with Dominick & Dominick did not dispose of all the stock
that you had as individuals ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO. The total of this first account that is under
discussion now was 25,000 shares, which they bought in that account.
And then they had a second account, which I imagine Mr. Pecora
will bring up in order to carry this complete story through, which
will come in. In the whole account we sold, I think, 74,000 shares,
the figure that you had this morning, to Dominick & Dominick.
This account which Dominick & Dominick ran we had no interest
in and had no first-hand knowledge of as to how they did it or
what the volume was. I take it that the tabulation which Mr. Pecora
has is the total of the daily sales as reported on the exchange.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; as reported on the exchange.
Mr. CHRISTIE. And then it is doubled so as to make purchases and

sales, and does not include the 25,000 shares that Dominick & Domi-
nick bought from us.

The CHAIRMAN. I t only refers to transactions on the exchange.
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Mr. PECORA. Those sales did not go through the exchange, did
they?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. That is why they are not included in the volume of

trading. The volume of trading I am referring to is open market
trading.

Mr. CHRISTIE. But you also gave a figure—and I am not disputing
any of it but am only trying to get a clearer picture of what you
mean—of the account traded in, and I assume that included the
25,000 shares?

Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I t was without that, then.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Senator GLASS. Let me ask you this question for my own particular

information, though any other member of the committee with nv)
consent may make use of it. What percentage of the people who
trade on the stock market actually know the true financial status of
your company or of any other company in the matter of the stocks
in which they trade?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, this particular stock was the stock of the
United States & Foreign Securities Corporation. It is an invest-
ment trust, and the testimony this morning—and I am saying this,
Senator Glass, because I am not sure that it was not before you
came in, and I think it was—this investment trust publishes annually
a complete list of its holdings, and a complete statement. It also
publishes semiannually a statement of its general operations and
income account. Mr. Dillon also testified this morning that

Senator GLASS (interposing). That I know. I am not suggesting
that you have been guilty of any concealment. I am trying to test
the intelligence of people who gamble in stocks on the stock ex-
change. [Laughter.]

Senator ADAMS. Senator Glass, let me cite a little experience of
my own—and I do not want this placed on the record.

(Thereupon there was some little discussion off the record.)
Senator GLASS. Four years ago I suggested putting a United

States Government tax on stocks that are clearly in the gambling
category rather than in an investment category, but everybody in
Congress got frightened to death because of the statements and
claims made by brokers and stock speculators. And Mr. Untermyer
tried the same thing in New York the other day, and the stock
exchange proposed to move the whole dad bum caboodle over to
New Jersey, and very likely they would have moved over to New
Jersey, but they bluffed him out of his position, and he recanted, and
there you are. But if they had done it here in Congress they would
not have had anywhere to move.

The CHAIRMAN. They might have gone to Canada, they say.
Senator GLASS. Well, I would rather they would be in Canada than

ruining all of us in this period of distress that we have had, and that
is what brought it on. And if Canada wants to be ruined, why, that
will be Canada's affair.

Mr. PECORA. AS I recall the testimony before this committee last
year the officials of the New York Stock Exchange disclaimed that
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responsibility, disclaimed any responsibility on the part of the ex-
change for gambling operations. I fully agree, Senator Glass, with
your views in respect to that. And in that connection I recall
testimony given here last June by Mr. Taplin, who stated, as I
remember it, that in his opinion not one investor in a thousand knew
anything at all about the security that he traded in.

The CHAIRMAN. Those are really not investment trades, but specu-
lation and gambling.

Senator GLASS. Well, gentlemen, I am tired of making this hearing
interesting. I have to go to see a doctor.

The CHAIRMAN. We are sorry to see you go, Senator Glass.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, shortly after the completion oi the

operation of this first account that was managed by Dominick &
Dominick, a second option agreement was entered into with Dominick
& Dominick by you and your associates, was there not ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. And this second option agreement was dated June

22, 1929, wasn't it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I would have to see.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

of a letter addressed to Messrs. Dillon, Bead & Co. under date of
June 22, 1929, signed by Dominick & Dominick, and I ask you if
you recognize that as being a true and correct copy of a letter ad-
dressed to Dillon, Read & Co., by Dominick & Dominick on that
date.

Mr. CHRISTIE (after examining photostat). On June 22, 1929;
yes.

Mr, PECORA. I offer that letter in evidence and ask that it be
spread on the record of our hearings.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be received and made a part of the record
by the committee reporter.

(A photostat of a letter dated June 22, 1929, addressed to Dillon,
Read & Co., and signed by Dominick &> Dominick was marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 10, Oct. 4,1933 ", and will be found where read by
committee counsel during the afternoon's hearing. (See p. 1675.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Christie, before I go into the details of
the account carried under this second option agreement, let me ask
you how much in the aggregate you and your associates received
from Dominick & Dominick for the 25,000 shares of stock that you
delivered to them under the terms of this first option agreement,
dated December 20, 1928.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I will have to look that figure up for you.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. While Mr. Christie is looking up that data, Mr.

Dillon, may I ask your judgment as to what proportion of a stock
ought to be offered to the public over and above what is controlled by
some one concern before it is listed on a stock exchange? What
would be your estimate about that?

Mr. DILLON. I think the New York Stock Exchange have a defi-
nite and adequate ruling on that, but I am not familiar with just
what the proportions are.

THE CHAIRMAN. I was trying to get your judgment about that
matter. For instance, it does not seem to me that the New York
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Stock Exchange ought to list this stock at all when only 25 percent
is held by the public and 75 percent by one interest. I do not know
what their rule is, but I was seeking to get your idea about a per-
centage that would be reasonable and fair.

Mr. DILLON. I think there is general distribution. I do not know
as they have that much, but I can find what the rule is and will be
glad to give you my opinion of their rule.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. Pecora, I seem to be delayed in order to get

the exact amount, but the average price of that 25,000 shares was
about 49. That would make it about $1,225,000 as the proceeds of
the 25,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the exact figure which I have and which we have
compiled from your own records is $1,229,125. That would seem to
be right, wouldn't it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you are willing to accept that figure subject ta

any correction that you may see fit to make subsequently ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Right.
Mr. PECORA. That is, 25,000 shares that were sold by yoti and

your associates for an aggregate of $1,229,125 came out of the block
of 500,000 shares, and hence cost your associates upon their original
acquisition of these shares at the rate of 20 cents a share the aggre-
gate sum of $5,000, didn't they ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I t cost my associates originally 20 cents, as you say.
It cost some of us, as I told you this morning, in my own casey
$10 a share.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, we will proceed to a consideration of the second
account under this option agreement of June 22, 1929, which has
been marked in evidence as exhibit 10. Prior to the making of this
option agreement of June 22, 1929, I assume there were further
conversations between Dominick & Dominick or their representatives
with you and your associates with respect to the subject matter of
this option agreement?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. What was the general substance of those conversa-

tions, please?
Mr. CHRISTIE. AS I recall it, the first account that had options

granted to the extent of 50,000 they had
Mr. DILLON. Forty.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Forty thousand I think was the maximum amount at

any one time, but there were some overlapping options. At any rate,
the maximum was 40,000 and they exercised 25,000. So there were
conversations about the options as they came due or were renewed
or changed, and the options on 15,000 shares expired, and then there
were preliminary conversations about the letter which is exhibit 10*-

Mr. PECORA. Well, is that all they said ?
Mr. CHRISTIE, This was a different account, in that Dillon, Ke&d

& Co. had a participation, a 25-percent interest in this account.
Mr. PECORA. In the course of the conversations that immediately

preceded and led up to this option agreement of June 22, 1929, were
any references made to the listing of this stock on the New York
Stock Exchange ?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. That I don't remember. There may well have been,
but I don't remember it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall when the common shares of the United
States & Foreign Securities Corporation were listed on the New York
Stock Exchange ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Early in July 1929.
Mr. PECORA. July 5, 1929, wasn't it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. One of my associates says July 5 and the other one

says July 9. July 5.
Mr. PECORA. July 5,1929. Was anything said in the conversations

that preceded the making of this option agreement of June 22, 1929,
about having this stock listed on the New York Stock Exchange ?
' Mr. CHRISTIE. There may well have been, Mr. Pecora, but I do not
believe the conversations were had with me. I have no recollection
of them. They might have been with one of my associates.

Mr. PECORA. What prompted the United States & Foreign Securi-
ties Corporation to list its stock on July 5, 1929, on the New York
Stock Exchange ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not believe I can answer that question. I don't
know.

Mr. PECORA. Who made the application for the listing?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I suppose that the company did. Who for the

company I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Who attended to the formalities of it? Who actually

attended to the formalities of it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think I could tell that by referring to the appli-

cation for listing or asking the company to refer to the listing appli-
cation, that might show that. I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. Who made the compilation of the statistical data
that was required by the New York Stock Exchange be inserted in
the listing application?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it done in the office of Dillon, Eead & Co.,

Mr. Christie?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That I don't know. The company did it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who would know that? Now, you

were an officer of the investment trust. You were also an associate of
Dillon, Eead & Co. Can't you tell us?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I don't think I was an officer of the company on
this date. I might have been. I had been.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had been prior thereto one of its executive
officers ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I had been; yes. I could find out, I should think,
yho made that application blank up if you would like to have that
information here.

Mr. PECORA. We know that the application must have been made
in the name of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Because the rules of the stock exchange required the

application to be made by the corporation seeking to list its securities
on that board?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Right.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1 6 7 3

Mr. PECORA. NOW, who were the individuals, or from whose per-
sonnel did they come, who actually obtained and supplied to the
New York Stock Exchange the statistical information required to be
set forth in the application for listing ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, the United States & Foreign Securities Cor-
poration, and their accountants, I think, were Price, Waterhouse
& Co.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Christie, did the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation maintain an independent office of its own, or
were its affairs looked after on the part of the offices of Dillon, Read
& Co.?

Mr. CHRISTIE. At that time I think it had an independent office
at Newark.

Mr. PECORA. That was just a formal office, wasn't it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Books and records were kept there.
Mr. PECORA. But the active operations of the company did not pro-

ceed from the Newark office, did they? The board meetings were
held there for technical purposes, weren't they?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think that you will find from the dates that I
gave this morning that I was not officially connected with [address-
ing associates] was I? I didn't think that I was an officer of the
security company at that time. I didn't take any part in preparing
those listing applications.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to confer with your asso-
ciates now and then inform us one of them among those present who
is better qualified to answer the questions along this line that I am
now addressing to you?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Regarding the listing application of the stock on
the stock exchange?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE (after conferring with associates). Mr. Pecora, the

listing application was apparently prepared by the firm of Root,
Clark, Buckner & Howland.

Mr. PECORA. That is a firm of attorneys, isn't it?
Mr. CHRISTIE, For the United States & Foreign, and Price, Water-

house & Co. prepared the financial statement and audit of the books,
so the counsel for the company tells me.

Mr. PECORA. Who furnished the statistical information or the data
from which the information was gathered and compiled by Price-
Waterhouse & Co. do you know?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Counsel for the company say that the books were
furnished by Price, Waterhouse & Co. and that they compiled all
the information to fulfill the requirements from the records of the
company.

Mr. PECORA. Can you give us the reasons for causing this to be
listed on the New York Stock Exchange at this time ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; I could not do that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. The listing application, a copy of which I have be-

fore me, recites among other things that at that time you were vice
president of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That does not conflict with your recollection, does it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Well now, in view of the fact that you were vice
president, do you recall any discussion by the officers or board of the
United States & Foreign Securities Corporation at which there was
considered the question of listing its stock on the New York Stock
Exchange ?

Mr, CHRISTIE. NO; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall ever participating in any such dis-

cussion?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO, sir. (Conferring with associates.) I am ad-

vised that there was a directors' meeting at which listing was taken
up and approved.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell the committee what advantages, if any,
accrued to the corporation from having its securities listed on the
New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I think that it naturally gives a broader mar-
ket to list it on the New York Stock Exchange. This also, I think,
was one of the first investment trusts that were admitted to the New
York Stock Exchange. I think that it was one of the first invest-
ment trusts to be listed on the stock exchange, and there was a
certain amount of distinction to have the listing committee go over
all that and pass on it and have it listed. That and the broader
market are the only things that occur to me at the moment.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, the open market operations in
the stock of this company while it was listed on the stock exchange
were not of any large volume outside of the volume that evidenced
itself during the operation of this first account by Dominick &
Dominick?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Your figures of the volume on the New York Curb
Exchange for the 5 or 6 months preceding this showed a substantial
trading in substantially all of it.

Mr. PECORA. Forty-eight percent of which Dominick & Dominick
were responsible for, weren't they?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right, according to your figures, which I .
have accepted, with the exception that I have no knowledge of my
own of the Dominick volume.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when this second option agreement wTas en-
tered into were you informed by Dominick & Dominick who the
participants were in the account referred to in this second option
agreement?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not believe so, except that we were to have
25 percent interest. Who the other participants were I do not
recall.

Mr. PECORA. TO that extent this second option agreement differed
from the firist option agreement, didn't it ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. That under the second option agreement you and

your associates who were to supply 20,000 shares to Dominick &
Dominick under the terms of this second option agreement were to
have a participation of 25 percent in the profits of the account if
any accrued?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The participation of the 25 percent was taken as a
firm and the individuals that granted the option were the same
group of individuals that supplied stock in the first account.
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Mr. PECORA. I want to read for the information of the committee
the text of the second option agreement, on the letterhead of—

DOMINIOK & DOMINIGK,

115 Broadway, New York, June 22, 1929.

UNITED STATES & FOREIGN SECURITIES CORPORATION

COMMON STOCK (NO FAR! VALUE)—TRADING ACCOUNT

Messrs. DILLON, BEAD & Co.,

Nassau and Cedar Streets, New York City.
DEAR SIRS: We are forming an account on the basis of twenty thousand

(20,000) shares for the purpose of dealing in common stock of United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation (a Maryland corporation). We shall be the
managers of the account with full discretionary powers as such and shall
participate in it.

As managers, we have obtained, for and on behalf of the account, options
to purchase all or any part of nineteen thousand one hundred and ninety-eight
(19,198) shares of said common stock of the United States & Foreign Securi-
ties Corporation at $52 a share, such option to continue in full force and effect
for a period of 60 days from this date.

The account will terminate at the close of business August 21, 1929, but we
as managers reserve the right to extend it for a period of 60 days or to termi-
nate it at any earlier date in our discretion.

As managers, we shall have the sole management and entire conduct of the
business and affairs of the account, with all the usual powers, including the
right on behalf of the account to make or procure loans and to pledge the
obligations of the account participants therefor, to pay all commissions and
expenses of every nature, and for the account to purchase, sell, sell short,
repurchase, resell, or hold shares of the common stock of the United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation, to such an amount, at such prices and in
such manner as we may deem advisable, and generally to act in all respects
as in our opinion may be to the best interests of the account; provided only
that the account shall at no time be short or own or be committed for an
amount of stock in excess of twenty thousand (20,000) shares.

Notwithstanding our relations as managers, we shall enjoy as participants
in this account—

I like the use of the verb " enjoy."
all the rights and benefits and be subject to all the liabilities hereby respec-
tively granted to and imposed upon other participants. We shall in no way be
liable for any error of judgment or mistake of law on fact, or failure of any
party contracting with us to live up to his agreement, nor shall we be liable
except for our own failure to exercise good faith. The failure of any par-
ticipant to adhere to the terms of this agreement shall in no respect relieve
the other participants from their account obligations. It is understood that
this agreement shall bind and benefit the several parties and their respective
heirs, executors, administrators and assigns.

At our option as managers, each participant shall take up and pay for in
full, or margin to our satisfaction his pro rata share of stock held by the
account and shall meet his other account obligations, if any, upon call by us.
Stock so taken up during the life of the account shall be for carrying purposes
only and shall be subject to call by the account managers at any time. No part-
nership relations shall arise herefrom.

At the expiration of the account, we as managers shall distribute the stock
and/or cash remaining in our hands among the participants pro rata in the
proportion which the number of shares of their respective participations bears
to twenty thousand (20,000) shares. The participants shall share pro rata in
the said shares and in the profits or losses of the account after allowing for
all expenses incurred by the managers, and the apportionment and distribution
of the said shares, profits or losses, shall be conclusive upon the participants.

As compensation for our services in forming and managing this account,
we shall receive a sum equivalent to 10% of the net profit. We shall also
receive the usual commissions on purchases and sales of stock made for the
account.

175541—33—PT 4 10
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In accordance with the understanding between us, we have reserved for you
in this account a, participation of 5,000 shares, or 25%.

Please confirm your acceptance of this participation by signing and returning
to us the enclosed duplicate of this letter.

Very truly yours,
DOMINICK & DOMINICK,

Managers.
Confirmed and accepted:

DILLON, READ & Co.

Mr. PECORA. I noticed, Mr. Christie, you were following me while
1 was reading this exhibit. I presume I read it correctly?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you follow me by means of another photostatic

copy of this exhibit?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize the handwriting of the signature

reading " Dillon, Read & Co." at the lower left-hand corner of this
letter?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That letter was signed by Mr. E. M. Shedden.
Mr. PECORA. Who?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Mr. E. M. Shedden, who has the power to sign.
Mr. PECORA. E. M. Shedden?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS he a member of the firm of Dillon, Eead & Co. ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; but he has the power to sign.
Mr. PECORA. Was this agreement actually entered into as a firm

transaction and obligation by the legal entity known as Dillon,
Eead & Co.?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why did Dillon, Eead & Co. as a legal entity go into

the second operation or option agreement when it was unwilling to go
into the first one as a legal entity ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, the extent of their interest in this was the
25 percent interest in the account which they went into with the hope
of making a profit. The 19,198 shares—I think it is—that the
account as a whole got options on, is still the stock of those same indi-
viduals that sold the 25,000 shares in the first account.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the 19,198 shares referred to in this option
agreement were likewise shares owned by the various individuals who
went into the first option agreement?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. None of the shares in the name of the legal entity

known as Dillon, Eead & Co. went into this second option agreement?
Mr. CHRISTIE. None. That letter, as I read it, is not the option

agreement. You see, that is confirming really the formation of the
account and confirming the 25 percent interest in the account. There
is another letter that covers the option on the 19,198 shares.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got a copy of that letter?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I have a copy of it here if you like to have it.
Mr. PECORA. Will you kindly produce it?
Mr. CHRISTIE, This seems to be a very poor photostat. I t is a

photostat of a carbon. The type was not very clear.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. I say it is a hard copy to read. It is a photostat
of a carbon copy, apparently made on a typewriter on which the
type was not very sharp.

Mr. PECOKA. Mr. Christie, I show you what purports to be the
photostatic copy of a letter addressed to Messrs. Dillon, Read &
Co. by Dominick & Dominick, under date of June 22, 1929. Will
you please look at it and then tell us if you can identify it as a
true and correct copy of such a letter, and then tell us whether that
letter constitutes the so-called " option " agreement that you have
just referred to?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be admitted in evidence as Committee

Exhibit No. 11 and spread on the record.
(Photostatic copy of letter from Dominick & Dominick to Dillon,

Read & Co., dated June 22,1929, was received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit 11 of October 4, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. It is on the letterhead of Dominick & Dominick, and
reads as follows:

NEW YORK, June 22, 1929,

UNITED STATES AND FOREIGN SECURITIES COLORATION COMMON STOCK (NO PAR
VALUE)

Messrs. DILLON, READ & Co.,
28 Nassau Street, New York City.

DEAR SIRS : We wish to confirm that, in consideration of the formation by us
of an account, of which we shall be the Managers with full discretionary pow-
ers, and in which we may participate, you hereby extend to us, for and on
behalf of such account, an option to purchasce from you all or any part of
nineteen thousand one hundred and ninety-eight (19,198) shares of common
stock of United States and Foreign Securities Corporation at $52 a share,
said option to remain in full force and effect for a period of 60 days from
this date.

During the existence of this option agreement, you agree to loan us, at our
call, from time to time all or any part of 19,198 shares of stock at the then
prevailing market price.

Stock called or borrowed by us shall be deliverable upon one day's notice
against payment of the amount due.

Please confirm that the above is in accordance with the understanding be-
tween us by signing and returning to us the duplicate of this letter.

Very truly yours,
DOMINICK & DOMINICK.

Confirmed and agreed to:
DILLON, READ & Co.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, from the two documents that have last been
offered in evidence, namely, committee exhibits 10 and 11, would
you say that the account referred to in these two exhibits was a pool
account or a basis for a pool operation?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Both accounts were similar. I would not say that
they did not form the basis of a pool nor would I say that they
clearly were a pool. I mean that a " pool " is so vague—the term—
that I hesitate to make any definite statement about it.

Mr. PECORA. I notice that in connection with the documentary
evidence relating to the first option agreement the option agreement
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gave Dominick & Dominick the right to borrow from you and your
associates up to 20,000 shares, although the agreement gave them
the right to buy from you at the prices fixed in the agreement 30,000
shares. But I notice in this exhibit no. 11 that Dominick & Domi-
nick are given the right to borrow the full amount of the shares
that you had agreed on the same day to deliver to them at $52 a
share, namely, 19,198 shares. What was the reason for that Mr.
Christie?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I thought that the first option- that started
off with their right to borrow 20,000 shares out of the 30,000
was later amended so that they could borrow the entire amount of
the 30,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. Well, from that circumstance would you say that it
was evidence of the fact that Dominick & Dominick in the opera-
tion of this account, either the first or the second one, were merely
going to conduct trading operations that might not necessarily
involve actual delivery of the sales?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Oh, well, any sales that they made they would have
to make delivery of. They were undoubtedly going to use the
borrowed stock to make delivery on sales that they made whether
they were what you call trading sales or any other kind of sales.

Mr. PECORA. I notice in the exhibit marked " Exhibit No. 10 "
which relates to this second option agreement, Dominick & Dominick
as managers of the account referred to therein are specifically given
the right, among other things, on behalf of the account to purchase
sell, sell short, shares of the common stock of this investment trust.
Was a similar right given to them in the first account ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not remember that language in the first account.
However, the reason for that would be that we were not participants
in the first account so that we did not receive a letter corresponding
to that letter. That is a general trading account letter that gives the
managers very broad powers and relieves them of a lot of liability,
and defines how much your participation is and how much profit
they are going to take as managers of the account. And any other
general terms provided in the account.

Mr. PECORA. Well, in the light of the provisions embodied in the
agreements with respect to the second account—and I am referring
now particularly to exhibit no. 10—would you say that the trading
account to be conducted by Dominick & Dominick as managers, was
of the character that would stamp the transactions and the opera-
tion of such trading account as gambling transactions, using that
term as Senator Glass used it a few minutes ago ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Senator Glass said a good deal about that. I
though that the exhibit was no. 11. Is that not the number of it ?
The trading account ?

Mr. PECORA. Exhibit no. 10.
Mr. CHRISTIE. But the one that confirms our participation in the

account.
Mr. PECORA. And establishes and fixes the rights, duties and priv-

ileges of Dominick & Dominick as managers of the account, and the
powers that they may exercise thereunder as such managers.

Mr. CHRISTIE. And gives the managers the power to make any
kind of a transaction that they want to.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes; whether to buy or to sell or to sell short.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir. Broad trading
Mr. PECORA. Broad trading privileges, were they not, including

the conduct of transactions that might be characterized as gambling
transactions, as distinguished from investments ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I suppose so.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a fair inference ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I suppose so.
Senator COUZENS. Would you consider those operations as con-

structive ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. The history of this transaction, Senator, was that

this house and the other houses associated with it were going to
distribute this stock to their clients. -They claimed to have made a
thorough study of investment trusts, and they thought that they could
sell this stock to their clients, make some money themselves by doing
it, and they thought that the stock, in view of all the conditions, was
cheap and that they might make some money for their customers.

Senator COUZENS. Well, is that a constructive operation for a con-
cern that is engaged in the investment trust business to diversify the
investments of small investors and protect their interests? Would
you call that a constructive job for a trustee such as you were, under
the circumstances?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, the trust was not involved in this. These
sales

Senator COUZENS, Oh, no. I do not like that quibbling about the
trust.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not mean to quibble with you, sir. But I
thought you were out when this started. These were sales that were
made by a group of 10 or 11 individuals of a part of their stock,
some of whom had acquired it in 1927, and it was their own
stock that they were selling this way. It was not stock offered or
new stock offered by the trust, nor was it the firm stock of Dillon,
Eead & Co.

Senator COUZENS. NO; but the same group of men was charged
with the very great responsibility of handling millions and millions
of the public's money and to invite small investors who were not
able to make their own investments or diversify their securities.
You were engaged in a speculative short selling operation, which
hardly seems the ethical thing for trustees to do.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, we were participants in this account and had
the power to do all these things that you say.

Senator COUZENS. And yet you were trustees for millions and
millions of the public's money.

Mr. CHRISTIE. But I do think you should note the distinction be-
tween this stock that belonged to these individuals who had bought
it some time ago and were free to do as they pleased with it. I t
was not stock that was held together as a trust.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; and yet you went on and did not pay any
dividends on this stock at any time. You did not pay any dividends
then and have not paid any dividends since, as I understand it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. On the common stock?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
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Mr. CHRISTIE. NO. I t was the policy of the company only to pay
dividends on the common stock if the earnings from the capital in-
vested was sufficient to pay the dividends on the first and second
preferred, and if anything was left over, and that had not been true.

Senator COUZENS. Well, you had that inside information. You
knew that you had accumulated $10,000,000 out of this undertaking
and then went and invested it in a second-class security in another
investment trust, and all this time you were posing to the public as
good trustees for some $90,000,000 of their money. What I am try-
ing to bring out is whether that was what you men from Wall Street
think is good ethics.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, that $10,000,000 in the second trust—the
United States & International Investment Corporation—I think had
been put in slightly before this stock was sold. Had it not
[addressing his associates] ?

Mr. PECORA. The Senator's question was not directed specifically
to that phase of it. As I understand it, it was directed to getting
from you your opinion as to whether or not in view of the trustee-
ship that you occupied toward the shareholders of the common stock
of the investment trust you think it was ethical to participate in this
trading account, which included short selling ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, I do not think that the participation in the
trading account had any effect on the handling of the funds of the
trust,

Mr. PECORA. Was it not calculated to have an effect on the public
market quotations for the common stock of the investment trust ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Not to put it down. I t was contemplated to dis-
tribute that stock, have more stockholders, and this firm of Domi-
nick & Dominick, and probably people associated with them, had a
great many clients, and they thought that they were bringing to the
attention of those clients a good investment when they offered this
stock to them.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the clients that Dominick & Dominick were
seeking to serve in this account ? Do you know who they were ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; I do not. I know that they did have a big
clientele. Their primary interest was to run this account and make
some money, of course.

Senator COTJZENS. YOU admitted a while ago that it was not the
policy of the company to pay dividends on the common stock, and
yet you are unloading on the public the common stock at prices which
you hope eventually to still raise, knowing all of the time from the
inside as operators of this trust that it was not the policy to pay
any dividends. I do not care much about those legal ethics that you
lawyers keep talking about. I am talking about the general public,
which has a right, it seems to me, to rely upon men of integrity to
protect their trust and not to engage in these operations.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, this company had a policy of making avail-
able to its stockholders very complete information. That was avail-
able to the stockholders. There was no attempt to conceal it.

Senator COUZENS. When you created this pool and this short-sell-
ing arrangement, and all other tricks of the trade, you did not tell
the public, as I recall the testimony, that you had adopted a policy
of not paying any dividend on this common stock.
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Mr. CHRISTIE. NO. This operation was conducted by another firm
in which, it is true, we participated at this time, and it was in 1929,
and the trust was formed in 1924. A part of this common stock
had been distributed to some of the individuals as distinct from
Dillon, Eead & Co. Some of those individuals had that stock. If
they withdrew they either still had that stock or they could sell it.
But the obligation of the management of that fund was not affected
whether I have it or some other person has some of that common
stock, as far as I see it.

Senator COUZENS. That is where you and I see differently, be-
cause you had inside information as to the policy when you were
selling this stock.

Mr. CHRISTIE. I do not believe so.
Senator COUZENS. Well, you said the company had adopted a

policy of not paying any dividends on the common stock, and still
you were creating a market for it, knowing well there were no con-
templated dividends to be paid upon it. That is the kind of thing
that I think the public ought to know about.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Most of these people, as far as I know—I feel fairly
sure that the people who sold the stock at that time only sold a
part of their stock. I t was a very limited number of our associates
that did it. We did it as individuals and not as a firm.

Senator COUZENS. But still, individuals go to make up the firm.
You cannot segregate your responsibility, it seems to me, as a
member of the firm and as an individual. You are responsible for
the firm's conduct and its reputation. At least, I think the public
has a right to assume that, whether you do or not.

The CHAIRMAN. Why didn't you sell all the stock you had ? Did
Dominick & Dominick want to buy more than these agreements pro-
vided for, and were you unwilling to sell any more ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I was unwilling to sell any more, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the process of borrowing stock? I mean,

what actually takes place ? If Dominick & Dominick would come to
you and say, " I want to borrow 20,000 shares of stock ", what took
place? What did they give you in place of the stock?

Mr. CHRISTIE. When they borrow stock like that they pay whoever
lends the stock the market value of the stock at the time they borrow
it. In other words, they would give us a check equivalent to the
market value of the stock that they borrow at the time they borrow
it, and then when they return the stock we give them back an amount
equal to that.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the use of their borrowing stock if they
have got to give their check for it ? They could go out and buy it.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Because they can get their money back when they
return the stock; and if they bought it and any change takes place
in the market, they might lose.

Senator ADAMS. HOW much of a charge is made on the lending
of stock ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. On these transactions there was no charge at all.
Senator COUZENS. What is the ordinary charge ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. The charge varies. It is a market that we do not

ever take any part in. Sometimes stocks are loaned at a premium.
It depends on supply and demand pretty much.
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Senator ADAMS. Regardless of the ethics of the transaction, if
one were looking for an investment, you would suggest, for the firm
of Dillon, Eead & Co., that he had better inquire of those who sold
their stock rather than those that held it ?

Mr. DILLON. I should ,say so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are a member of the Investment Bankers Asso-

ciation of America, are you not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And an officer of it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I have been a governor of it for 3 years.
Mr. PECORA. And you are slated to be its next president, are you

not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I have been nominated for the next presidency.
Mr. PECORA. By the regular nominating committee of the or-

ganization?
Mr. CHRISTIE. By the governors.
Mr. PECORA. The annual election is to be held some time next

month, is it not?
Mr. CHRISTIE. At the end of this month or the 1st of November.
Mr. PECORA. And you are the only candidate for the office of

pre,sident for the ensuing year ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. SO far I am; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you anticipate any independent candidacies?
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. I take it from the circumstance that this responsible

organization of bankers thinks enough of your capacity to make you
president of the organization for the coming year that you are not
entirely unsophisticated in the ways of Wall Street. That is not
a violent assumption, is it?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think someone else should judge of that.
Mr. PECORA. We recognize your modesty.
When Dominick & Dominick formed this second account giving

25 percent participation therein to your firm and arranged with you
and your associates as individual owners of common stock of the
investment trust whicK was to be the subject of market operations of
this account, they also arranged, in addition to that, an option
through you and your associates to have these 19,198 shares deliv-
ered at a definite, fixed price set forth in the option agreement.
They were also to have the right to borrow all of that stock from
you and your associates for purposes of their market operation,
were they not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it necessary to give them the right to bor-

row the stock which they had contracted to buy from you at $52 a
share ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Well, those were the terms of their agreement, and
the same reasons applied to that as applied to the first account.

Mr. PECORA. In the face of those terms of this agreement, do you
still maintain that the primary purpose of Dominick & Dominick was
to acquire stock for distribution to their clients, or do you really
think that they were operating a pool account to manipulate the
prices of the security through the medium of their trade on the stock
exchange ?
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Mr. CHRISTIE. I think there was no question that their primary
object was to trade in the stock to make money.

Mr. PECORA. Apart from the question of distributing the stock to
their clients?

Mr. CHRISTIE, I know that they did anticipate, and I assume that
they did distribute stock to their clients in addition to whatever
trading they did.

Mr. PECORA. If they really wanted to apply 19,198 shares of stock
for distribution to their clients, what occasion was there for giving
them the right in this agreement to sell short up to the full amount
of the 19,198 shares that you and your associates agreed to deliver
to them ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I think they had a right to sell short the whole
20,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; I know that.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Not limited to the 19,000.
Mr. PECORA. There is such a small difference between the two

amounts
Mr. CHRISTIE. That was the usual provision in a trading account;

and in any event, Dominick & Dominick in that letter from them
to us—those are the provisions and the things they ask for.

Mr. PECORA. YOU agreed by affixing the signature of your firm by
way of confirmation and assent to their proposal and offer, did you
not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO thereby you would make it your contract as well ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. We had no objection to accepting that contract on

those terms, and thereby we did consent to their provisions.
Mr. PECORA. At the time you agreed to do this you were not only

a stockholder iii your individual right in this investment trust; you
were not only a member of the firm of Dillon, Read & Co. who were
the managers of this investment trust, but you were also an officer
of the investment trust, were you not?

(Witness confers with associates.)
Mr. PECORA. I will show you the list of July 1929, which recites

you as being its vice president.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think it was fair or ethical for you, under

those circumstances and in view of these relations that you bore
to this investment trust, to lend yourself to an agreement with a
firm of brokers under which they could, in the exercise of their
sole discretion, sell the stock of this corporation short ? You agreed
to loan them the stock in the event that they needed it to cover
those short sales ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. This provision for short sales was the usual pro-
vision in a trading account.

Mr. PECORA. Whether it was the usual provision or not, the un-
qualified right was given to Dominick & Dominick as the managers
of this account, to sell short, if necessary, in the exercise of their
sole discretion, was it not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes. [Conferring with associates.]
Mr. PECORA. May I interrupt just a moment? Mr. Christie, the

question that I have asked you calls for your individual judgment
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and opinion. I notice that you have been conferring with your
associates. I want to get your individual judgment or opinion on
this specific matter.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; I appreciate that.
Mr. PECORA. Uninfluenced by the judgment or opinion of any of

your associates.
Mr. DIIXON. May I correct you ? I was not suggesting the answer.
Mr. PECORA. I was not accusing you, sir. Won't you, Mr. Christie,

give me your individual opinion about that?
Mr. CHRISTIE. I am trying to visualize whether or not I did par-

ticipate, which I do not think I did. I participated individually only
to the extent of putting up the stock, the firm had the participation as
an identity in the trading account, the terms of which are general;
to have power to buy, sell, trade in and sell short, if necessary, and to
borrow stock. I do not assume that it was at all contemplated selling
the stock short. In any event, the participation account was one
thing which Dillon, Bead & Co. had, I as an individual only put up
part of the 19,198 shares, which was optioned to the account.

Senator COUZENS. May I ask you whether in your new capacity as
head of the Investment Bankers Association you will approve of
such practices as that among the investment bankers?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I am not head of it.
Senator COTTZENS. We assume that you are not going to have any

independent candidates, and that you will be. Let us say that you
do become head of the Investment Bankers Association; would you
as the leader of that association approve of this practice among
investment bankers?

Mr. CHRISTIE. YOU mean, the practice of having a trading account
at all?

Senator COUZENS. Selling short, the loaning of stock, and so on.
Mr. CHRISTIE. In the first place, of course, I would very much

prefer not to make any campaign or statements before I am elected
to that office, because I have not been, as yet; and ordinarily that
association acts after consultation with the board of governors, and
their opinions are not the opinions of just one individual, but they
are carefully considered opinions of a number of gentlemen in the
business.

Senator COUZENS. If you were head of it you would be influential,
I assume, in the policies of the association ?'

Mr. CHRISTIE. I hope that when I am head of it neither the asso-
ciation nor I individually will sponsor any policies that you or this
committee would consider unethical; and I should prefer not to
give

Senator COTJZENS. Assuming that I wanted to take the advice of
the Investment Bankers Association which you freely give out to
the public and to your investors, I should like to know whether I
should take that advice based on the hearings here as to what the
policy of the Investment Bankers Association has been or will be.

Mr. CHRISTIE. The Investment Bankers Association is concerned
primarily with the purely investment business. We are discussing
a trading account and stock listed on the stock exchange. I hardly
think it would be a proper subject that would come before the
Investment Bankers Association.
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Senator COUZENS. But if the members of the Investment Bankers
Association approve of this sort of policy which you have been
conducting here as an individual and as a member of Dillon, Read &
Co., I perhaps would hesitate to invest my money in anything you
recommended if you were going to play with it that way.

The CHAIRMAN. IS the Investment Bankers Association interested
very largely in opposing the Securities Act ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. In opposing it?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; I don't think so.
The CHAIRMAN. Have they not been opposing it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Certainly not.
The CHAIRMAN. Did they not oppose the passage of the act?
Mr. CHRISTIE. They were interested and felt that some of the

provisions should have been made different; but I know that they are
heartily in accord with the principles of the bill and what is behind
it, and certainly we want to see the safeguards that that bill under-
takes to set up for the investor

The CHAIRMAN. Are they trying now to promote amendments to
that act ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Christie, all told, how many shares of common

stock of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation were
traded in through the medium of these two accounts that were
managed by Dominick & Dominick ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. HOW many did Dominick & Dominick trade in ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. There, again, I would have to
Mr. PECORA. Well, how many of the shares traded in by Dominick

& Dominick for the purposes of those two accounts came from you
and your associates in Dillon, Read & Co. ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That figure I have: 74,198. I spoke of that this
morning. Does that agree with your figures ?

Mr. PECORA. What was the total consideration that was received
by you and your associates for the stock which entered into these
two accounts?

Mr. CHRISTIE (after conferring with associates). It was about
$4,000,000, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. And that was for 74,198 shares ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And those 74,198 which were sold by you and your

associates through these two accounts for an aggregate of about
$4,000,000 were out of a block of 500,000 shares originally acquired
by individual members of Dillon, Bead & Co. for 20 cents a share, or
for a total of less than $15,000, in 1924?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Some of them had changed hands in between 1924
and 1929.

Mr. PECORA. But they had only changed hands among the asso-
ciates of Dillon, Read & Co. ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. During the operation of these two accounts by Domi-

nick & Dominick did you and your associates who were participants
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in those accounts also sell through your own facilities and agencies
other shares of this common stock?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; there were some sales.
Mr. PECORA. During the period of time covered by the trading in

these two accounts what was the total number of shares of the com-
mon stock of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation
which you and your associates disposed of either through the medium
of the two accounts or by sales in the open market ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Up to what date would that be, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Well, up to—the first account ran from December

1928 to June 1929. The second account dated from June 22, 1929,
and continued for about 2 months.

Mr. CHRISTIE (after conferring with an associate). I am not sure,.
Mr. Pecora, that our figures coincide exactly with the same datesy
but the total

Mr. PECORA. Approximately what was the total in that approxi-
mate period of time?

Mr. CHRISTIE. The total amount that was sold during the period
of those two accounts and possibly a few days after—a month or so
afterward, perhaps the grand total of that was about 120,000
shares, which includes these two accounts.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE, SO that I think there are about 50,000 shares out-

side of the Dominick & Dominick account—46,000 and some.
Mr. PECORA. The figures we have compiled from your records

would show that during this approximate period of* time covered
by the life of these two accounts, and perhaps a, month in addition
to that, you and your associates, who, as individuals, owned some
of this common stock for which the corporation originally received
20 cents a share, disposed of 120,552 shares.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That sounds right.
Mr. PECORA. That is about correct, is it ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And 74,198 shares of that total were disposed of

through the medium of these two accounts operated by Dominick &
Dominick; is that correct?

Mr. CHRISTIE. And
Mr. PECORA. And the balance, or a little less than 50,000 shares,

were disposed of by you and your associates in open-market trans-
actions, is that correct?

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. What was the average price received by you and your

associates, or, rather, if you can give us the total consideration you
received for the sale of the 120,552 shares in this period.

Mr. CHRISTIE. The total consideration was somewhere around
$6,000,000. I have the exact figure here.

Mr. PECORA. I t is nearer $7,000,000, is it not? Let me give you
the exact figure as we have compiled it—$6,843,380.66.

Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. That is about right, is it?
Mr. CHRISTIE. The average is around 56.
Mr. PECORA. If my calculations are correct, the 120,552 shares

which you and your associates individually sold in this manner dur-
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ing this period of time were sold for an aggregate of $6,843,380.66,
and the corporation, this investment trust, received only $24,110.40
for the stock when it issued it in 1924. That is at the rate of 20
cents a share.

Mr. CHRISTIE. May I confer?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Are my figures correct, Mr. Christie?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes. The figures, I think, are right, Mr. Pecora,

but, as you have said, I would like to be clear that this group of
individuals did not all have a cost of 20 cents a share. Some of them
had changed, and had a higher cost.

Mr. PECORA. I said it was stock that originally was issued by the
investment trust for 20 cents a share, and the persons to whom it was
originally issued were all associates of Dillon, Read & Co. That is
correct, is it not?

Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes. At the time that was issued, the stock was
worth less than 20 cents a share. That was the nominal price for
it.

Mr. PECORA. Are you trying to tell us now that the associates of
Dillon, Eead & Co. consciously paid more than they thought the
stock was worth when they bought it for 20 cents a share ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. I have not finished, Mr. Pecora. I t was clear that
when they did take the stock at a cost of 20 cents, the company,
when it started, had no book value for that common stock. There
was the $1,000,000 that had come out of the first preferred

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean by that that the associates or the mem-
bers of Dillon, Read & Co. in 1924, when they bought these 500,000
shares of this common stock for $100,000, or 20 cents a share, had
any misgivings as to whether or not they were taking a risk in buy-
ing that stock for 20 cents a share ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO ; I did not say that, Mr. Pecora. I just wanted
to make it clear

Mr. PECORA. I know you did not say that, but is that the thought
you mean to convey to the committee ?

Mr. CHRISTIE. NO; that is not the thought at all. I wanted to
convey that that stock was bought with the second preferred for the
$5,100,000, and actually the 20 cents is a mere nominal assigned valua-
tion, Say it cost nothing, if you will, but in August 1929, which is
nearly 5 years later, the company had a book value back of that stock
of around $48 a share, so that the picture had changed, and this
stock that was sold at an average of 56 was quite a different stock in
value than it was 5 years earlier.

Mr. PECORA. We know that; but the figures which I embodied in my
previous question are correct, to the following effect, that the 120,552
shares which you and some of your associates in Dillon, Read & Co.
sold to the public through the medium of these two accounts con-
ducted by Dominick & Dominick, as well as through the medium of
individual sales made in the open market for a total consideration
of $6,843,380, was stock which cost those associates, or those of them
who got the stock upon its original issue in October 1924, the sum of
$24,110.40, at the rate of 20 cents a share.

Mr. CHRISTIE. Up until just the very end—where you said that
some of those associates paid 20 cents a share, that was correct. Just
.at the very end of your statement, I think, where you say it cost
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those associates that total amount of 20 cents times that, that is not
technically correct, but I gather that what you mean is that that stock
goes back to the original stock that had this nominal valuation placed
upon it.

The CHAIRMAN. He means an original cost of 20 cents.
Mr. PECORA. Exactly. That is what I said.
Mr. CHRISTIE. Quite right.
Mr. PECORA. The cost when originally issued.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU paid as high as $10 for some of yours,

and sold it at 53.
Mr. CHRISTIE. That is right. I paid $10 for all of mine, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. All these sales were made after the stock was listed

on the New York Curb Exchange, were they not ?
Mr. CHRISTIE. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. The stock was not listed on the New York Curb Ex-

change until sometime in February 1928. Does that accord with
your recollection?

Mr. CHRISTIE. May I check that date?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think it was quite a little while before the account

was formed.
Mr. PECORA. The specific date being, as I have it, February 8, 1928.
Mr. CHRISTIE. I think that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I think, Mr. Chairman, we might take a recess now

until tomorrow.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take a recess now until 10

o'clock tomorrow morning. We will continue the session tomorrow
until 1:30 tomorrow afternoon. We will not have any afternoon
session.

(Thereupon, at 4:10 p.m., Wednesday, October 4, 1933, the sub-
committee adjourned until 10 o'clock the following morning.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 9, OCTOBER 4, 1933

UNITED STATES AND FOREIGN SECURITIES CORPORATION COMMON STOCK
(NO PAR VALUE)

DOMINICK & DOMINICK,
115 Broadway, New York, December 20, 1928.

Messrs. DILLON, READ & Co.,
28 Nassau Street, New York City,

DEAR SIRS : We wish to confirm that, in consideration of the formation by us
of an account, of which we shall be the managers with full discretionary
powers, you hereby extend to us for and on behalf of such account, options
to purchase from you an aggregate of thirty thousand (30,000) shares of United
States and Foreign Securities Corporation Common stock at prices and under
conditions as follows:

You will sell to us at any time or times, prior to the close of business
February 20, 1929, all or any part of ten thousand (10,000) shares of the above
stock at $47.50 a share in such, amounts and at such times as we may call it;

Provided we exercise our right as managers to purchase all of the stock
optioned to us at $47.50 a share, you will thereupon immediately extend us
the right to purchase from you, all or any part of ten thousand (10,000) shares
additional of such stock at $50.00 a share, in such amounts and at such times
as we may call it, within a period of 2 months from the date of the completion
of our call of the entire amount of stock optioned us at $47.50 a share.

Provided we exercise our right as managers to purchase all of the stock
optioned to us at $50.00 a share, you will thereupon immediately extend us the
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right to purchase from you, all or any part of ten thousand (10,000) shares addi-
tional of such stock at $55.00 a share, in such amounts and at such times as
we may call it, within a period of 2 months from the date of the completion of
our call of the entire amount of stock optioned us at $50.00 a share.

During the period in which these options exist, you agree to loan us at
our call, all or any part of twenty thousand (20,000) shares of stock at the
then prevailing market price.

Stock borrowed or called by us shall be deliverable upon 1 day's notice against
payment of the amount due.

It is understood that until all of these options have either been exercised or
have lapsed, you have the right to place stock privately but that you will exer-
cise your best efforts to prevent such stock from coming into the market. If it
should be necessary, however, for you to dispose of stock in the market, you
agree to give us 5 days' notice before doing so.

If the above is in accordance with your understanding, please so confirm by
signing and returning to us the duplicate of this letter.

Very truly yours,
DOMINIOK & DOMINIGK.

Confirmed and agreed to :
DILLON, READ & Co.
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